
STOCK-EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 17, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. pursuant to adjournment on yes-
terday, in Koom No. 301, of the Senate Office Building, Senator Dun-
can U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, and Couzens,
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.

TESTIMONY OF CLIFFORD B. LONGLEY, GKOSSE POINTE FARMS,
MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, just before adjournment yesterday after-
noon you were asked by Senator Couzens the question as to why the
sum of $500,000 of capital A trust funds which were on deposit to
the credit and account of the Union Guardian Trust Co. in the First
National Bank of Detroit, were withdrawn! and transferred to
another bank. You answered as follows [reading] :

I do not know, Senator. You would have to ask Mr. Maurice. He under-
took to select those depositories, and I was out of it. I had too much else to do.

Mr. LONGLEY. In that connection, let me state this further: That
question of Senator Couzens is as to why he passed it from one
bank to another.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. I cannot tell you that. But I can tell you this:

The deposits on February 11, of A funds in that particular bank
were greater than they had been, on an average, for the 6 months
preceding.

Mr. PECORA. On February 11, 1933 ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right. The deposits, if you would like to

have them, in the First National Bank of Detroit, for June, July,
August, September, October, November, and December were as
follows^-and I can give them to you as they appear on the 10th, 20th,
and the last day of the month.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. LONGLEY. Only July 10 they were $853,000; July 20 they were

$860,000; July 31, $881,000.
Mr. PECORA. AS of what year*?
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Mr. LONGLEY. This is 1932. The preceding 6 months—no; it
does not include January. I have not got those figures, but that was
when the movement was taking place. On August 10 there was
$617,000; August 20 there was $417,000; August 31, $421,000; Sep-
tember 10, $561,000; September 20, $306,000; September 30, $307,-
000; October 10, $611,000; October 20, $406,000; October 31, $580,-
000; November 10, $626,000; November 20, $495,000; November 30,
$287,000. On December 10 there was $513,000; December 20, $651,-
000; December 31, $692,000. On February 11, in that same, deposi-
tory, there was $702,213.48. The average for those deposits that
I have given you is something less than $600,000.

I would like to say this also in connection with this thing. On
February 11

Mr. PECORA. 1933?
Mr. LONGLEY. 1933—there was total cash shown on the statement

of $7,313,000.
Senator COUZENS. What statement?
Mr. LONGLEY. Shown on the statement of condition of the Union

Guardian Trust Co. as of February 11, 1933, $7,313,000. Of that,
$2,346,000 was in Detroit banks.

Mr. PECORA. TWO million
Mr. LONGLEY. I am talking about A and B funds.
Mr. PECORA. TWO million
Mr. LONGLEY. $2,346,000.
Senator COUZENS. Can you separate them?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir. Would you like to have them in all the

banks, or just in the Detroit banks?
Mr. PECORA. Separate them as to class A and class B funds.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. I can do that.
Senator COUZENS. YOU said there were $7,000,000 in your own

trust company?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, no. They are deposits of the trust company

in Detroit banks.
Senator COUZENS. In Detroit banks?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; deposits of the trust company in all banks on

that date were $7,313,000.
Senator COUZENS. Divide that figure as between A and B.
Mr. LONGLEY. All right. Of the total cash, $7,313,000 on Febru-

ary 11, there was $5,493,061.92 in A money, A cash. In B cash there
was $1,820,978.25. Of that total of $7,313,000 there was $2,346,000
still in Detroit, and that is made up in this way. In the First
National Bank

Mr. PECORA. Pardon me. Can you separate that $2,346,000 into
class A and class B funds?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is what I am doing now.
Senator COUZENS. That last $5,000,000 is class B, is it not?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO, indeed. I am going to give you the figures

right now. In the A funds which were deposited in the First Na-
tionaLBank of Detroit, there was $702,213.48. Those are the A
funds. There was $1,644,450.97 of B funds, and those wWe in )the
Guardian National Bank of Commerce.

There was also an account of $2,500 in the Highland Park St&fe
Bank, a special account of some sort which, by the way, I did not
add in there. If you want to add that in, it is all right.
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So, we have, as a consequence, after this transfer, more A funds
in the First National Bank of Detroit than had previously been de-
posited there, and we have further, out of the whole of the funds of
the trust company, $2,300,000 out of $7,300,000 still in Detroit banks
on February 11.

Mr. PECORA. Can you explain, then, any reason why $500,000 on
deposit on January 13, 1933, in the First National Bank of Detroit
was withdrawn and deposited in the Central Hanover Bank & Trust
Co. of New York?

Mr. LONGLEY. I can tell you this, that it was the custom to with-
draw funds from out-of-town banks and put them through the local
depositories before transferring them to other depositories. We
did not care to have some of these out-of-State banks know just
where the funds were going, and so we transferred them through
Detroit depositories. My answer to Senator Couzens last night was
that I did not know just why, and that is the nearest I can come
to explaining. Mr. Maurice could probably tell you about that, if
it is important.

Mr. PECORA. When you refer to out-of-State banks do you mean
banks outside the State of Michigan?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. If you would care to have it, I would be glad
to introduce this statement as of February 11, showing the funds in
these various banks.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. This is a copy of it [producing paper],
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that it is correct ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I only know that I asked for it and got it.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared it?
Mr. LONGLEY. The treasurer of the trust company. At least, I

got it from him. I would also be glad to introduce the statement
as of December 31,1932, if that is of any interest.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. LONGLEY. I would like to use them.
Mr. PECORA. I will offer the first statement in evidence, entitled

"General journal and statement of condition " of the Union Guardian
Trust Co., as of February 11, 1933.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Statement entitled, " General journal and statement of condition "

Union Guardian Trust Co., Feb. 11, 1933, was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 84, Jan. 17, 1934", and
the same will be found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. I also offer in evidence the other statement produced
by the witness, entitled " General journal and statement of condi-
tion " of the Union Guardian Trust Co. as of December 31, 1932.

Mr. LONGLEY. YOU will find on the back the list of these deposi-
tories, with amounts.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is where I take my figures.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Statement entitled " General journal and statement of condition "

Union Guardian Trust Co., Dec. 31, 1932, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 85, Jan. 17, 1934 ", and the same
willbe found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)
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Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the transaction whereby, on
January 17, 1933, the sum of $125,501 was withdrawn by the Union
Guardian Trust Co. from the National City Bank of Cleveland, and
certificates of deposit purchased ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. That was in the course of the same series of
transfers of these "A" funds, which resulted, as I have already
stated, in the deposits being as they were on February 11.

Mr. PECORA. And on the same date, namely, January 17, 1933,,
$227,681.82 was withdrawn by the Union Guardian Trust Co. from
the Farmers Deposit National Bank of Pittsburgh?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And certificates of deposit purchased.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That was part of the same plan?
Mr. LONGLEY. Part of the same plan. I t was a readjustment of

all those accounts with the old depositories and the new depositories.
Mr. PECORA. On January 18, 1933, the sum of $400,000 was depos-

ited in the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. Those were "A" funds ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Those were "A" funds; yes, sir. Those were all

part of this same series of transfers.
Mr. PECORA. On the same date $81,731.70 was deposited in the

First National Bank—there were two deposits.
Mr. LONGLEY. That ife right.
Mr. PECORA. One of $81,731.70, and another of $250,000 were made

in the First National Bank of Detroit.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right; a total of $331,731.70, brought back

to Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. On the same day $250,000 was withdrawn from the

Continental,Illinois Bank &> Trust Co. of Chicago.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the $250,000 that was deposited in the First

National Bank of Detroit that day ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I could not tell where that went. You cannot tell

that from these figures. You would have to follow the course of
each one of these checks through the Various channels. This really
does not mean anything, so far as the course that money followed
is concerned.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see. On that same date, January 18, 1933,
$481,731.70 was withdrawn from the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce of Detroit; isn't that so?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right. That probably checks up there very
nicely.

Mr. PECORA. That is the aggregate of the two items of deposits,
respectively, of $400,000 deposited in the Union Trust Co. of Pitts-
burgh, and $81,731.70 deposited in the First National Bank of
Detroit.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Would not that indicate the withdrawal of $481,-

731.70 from the Guardian National Bank of Commerce in Detroit
on that day?
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Mr. LONGLEY. Probably; yes. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. That amount was deposited, in the proportions I

have stated, in the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh and the First
National Bank of Detroit.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not also correct to infer that the $250,000 with-

drawn on January 18, 1933, from the Continental Illinois Bank &
Trust Co. of Chicago was the $250,000 deposited that same day in
the First National Bank of Detroit?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think that is true.
Mr. PECORA. What occasioned that particular shifting of funds

on that date?
Mr. LONGLEY. January 18 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, I do not know. It was in the course of this

same process of readjusting those deposits. There were some new
depositories, three of them, I think, and funds were adjusted from
the old depositories to the new, and the A funds from the Guardian
were adjusted throughout these depositories.

Senator COUZENS. Was it not done on the recommendation of Mr.
Bodman, and in view of the letter he sent you ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. I t was all done in furtherance of that, and
his verbal request to do so.

Mr. PECORA. On January 19, 1933, $200,000 was withdrawn from
the First National Bank of Detroit, and a similar sum deposited in
the Northern Trust Co., of Chicago.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was not done in pursuance of Mr. Bodman's

suggestion made many months prior, was it?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t was not.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for that transfer?
Mr. LONGLEY. Except that it was in the course of this same process.

Why wasn't it ? I don't understand.
Mr. PECORA. Because Mr. Bodman's suggestion was that moneys

be withdrawn from banks affiliated with the Group with which
the Union Guardian Trust Co. was affiliated. In this particular case^
on January 19, 1933, $200,000 was withdrawn from one bank not
affiliated with the Group, and deposited in another bank not affiliated
with the Group.

Mr. LONGLEY. IS there any other reason
Mr. PECORA. Which other bank was outside the State of Michigan.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is quite true; but is there any other reason why

the officer in charge of adjusting these deposits cannot keep his
deposit in the First National Bank, where he wants it, and why he
cannot, if it is high there, put some over in Chicago, Pittsburgh, or
New York?

Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find out from you what the reason
was for this so-called " readjustment" ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I am only supposing that, because I did not handle
the1 transfers, but I assume that the officer who was, handling this
did not want that deposit in the First National Bank to be a great;
deal greater than it had been. He had his own reasons for that.
I suppose, but it was higher on February 11 than it had been.
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Mr. PECORA. But, my dear man, only the day before your bank
withdrew funds from one bank and deposited portions thereof,
aggregating $331,731.70, in this First National Bank of Detroit.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. And the following day withdrew $200,000 from the

First National Bank of Detroit and deposited it in a Chicago bank.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is true. That is perfectly all right. He was

adjusting those accounts and bringing them to the level that he
wanted them to be, I suppose. You would have to ask him in order
to get exactly what he had in his mind, because I cannot guess that,
but from my general knowledge of it, I think that is what he had
in mind. I think the best picture you will have will be on that
sheet of February 11, which shows where they finally wound up.

Mr. PECORA. On January 20, 1933, the sum of $400,000 was with-
drawn from the regular account, so called, which your Trust Co.
had with the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago,
and deposited in the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of
Chicago in an account called "Account No. 2."

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the reason for that?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I do not, except that it was in the course of

this general readjustment of "A" fund accounts.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for maintaining a regular

account and an account no. 2 in the Continental Illinois Bank &
Trust Co. ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know. I do not know what that particular
designation means.

Senator COTTZENS. IS Mr. Maurice here?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO. YOU did not subpena him, did you?
Mr. PECORA. NO. I thought you could answer these questions.
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I will do my best.
Mr. PECORA. On January 26, 1933, $350,000 was withdrawn from

the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh and certificates of deposit
purchased.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU cannot give the reason for that?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; other than it was in the same course.
Mr. PECORA. On January 27, 1933, the sum of $241,000 was with-

drawn from the Chemical Bank & Trust Co. of New York, and a
deposit of the same amount made that same day in the Guaranty
Trust Co. of New York.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is true, apparently.
Mr. PECORA. On January 28, 1933, the sum of $400,000 was with-

drawn from the regular account, so-called^ which your trust company
had with the Bankers Trust Co., and deposited in account no. 2,
in the same bank.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; that is apparently true. That is what memo-
randum shows.

Senator COTTZENS. DO you know what account no. 2 was?
Mr. EONGLEY: I have not the slightest idea. I t wasvAe same

designation, apparently, that was in the Continental Illinois Bank,
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Senator COUZENS. YOU do not know what account no. 2 meant?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. On February 7, 1933, $400,000 was withdrawn from

the First National Bank of Detroit, and the following deposits
were made on the same day: One of $200,000 in the Bankers Trust
Co. of New York, and one of $200,000 in the Union Trust Co. of
Pittsburgh, presumably the same funds.

Mr. LONGLEY. Presumably.
Mr. PECORA. On February 11, 1933, $116,000 was withdrawn from

the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago, and a
corresponding sum deposited in the First National Bank of Detroit.
Is that correct?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; apparently.
Mr. PECORA. On February 15, 1933, $55,000 was withdrawn from

the Chemical Bank & Trust Co. of New York. Do you know what
disposition was made of those funds?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO; I do not. You say February 15?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. The bank was closed at that time, was it not ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Mr. Pecora, that amount was withdrawn by the

bank from its account in the Chemical Bank & Trust Co. of New
York.
• Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know about it. I would suppose that the
institution was closed up tight on that day.

Mr. PECORA. And on February 23,1933, the following withdrawals
were made from the banks which I will name, in the respective
sums which I will also name: From the Central Hanover Bank &
Trust Co. of New York, $500,000; from the Bankers Trust Co. of
New York, $825,069.11; from the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh,
$250,000.

Mr. LONGLEY. Were those all "A" funds ?
Mr. PECORA. I was going to ask you what those funds were.
Mr. LONGLEY. I think that I know.
Mr. PECORA. They are not marked here.
Mr. LONGLEY. Pardon me. Go ahead.
Mr. PECORA. From the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, $250,000;

from the Continental Illinois National Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago,
$600,000; from the Farmers Deposit National Bank & Trust Co. of
Pittsburgh, $120,000; from the Northern Trust Co. of Chicago,
$200,000.

On the following day, February 24, 1933, the following with-
drawals of funds were made: From the Chemical Bank & Trust Co.
of New York, $375,000; from the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh,
$350,000.

The aggregate amount of all these withdrawals commencing on
February 15, 1933, and ending on February 24, 1933, was $3,525,-
069.11. Do you know the reason for that?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA, What?
Mr. LQNGLEY. I think I know the reason. After the holiday

things became very, very serious in Detroit, with all the banks
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closed, and our trust depositors were having difficulty, and were
in needs of funds, and the trust funds were withdrawn and put
in cash.

Mr. PECORA. The "A" trust funds?
Mr. LONGLEY. The "A" trust funds were withdrawn, as far as they

could be, and put in cash in the vault in the Trust Co. for the
benefit of the trust depositors.

The CHAIRMAN. When were they paid out?
Mr. LONGLEY. Since then, as the people applied. I do not know

just what the conservator has done. The first disbursement, as I
remember, was 50 cents on the dollar of the total amount of their
claim. That I think was raised, and I think now they have some-
where around 70 or 80 cents. There is still, of course, a large and
substantial sum in the closed bank in Detroit, but actually that
reserve protected those trust depositors to the extent of about 90
cents on the dollar.

The CHAIRMAN. The 50 percent was paid by whom ?
Mr. LONGLEY. By the conservator or the Trust Co. I have for-

gotten whether it happened before the conservator took hold or not.
The CHAIRMAN. These funds were turned over to the conservator?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes. The conservator has possession of every-

thing.
Senator COUZENS. When was the conservator appointed?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not remember that date. I would say it was

late in March.
Senator COUZENS. Then, between the time of these withdrawals,

February 15 up to February 24, 1933, and the time the conservator
was appointed, these funds were in your charge ?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right. I think there was something paid
out, but I have forgotten what it was.

Senator COUZENS. Was that paid out on a percentage basis?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think so. I think that they were allowed

up to a certain percentage.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know what the percentage was?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; I have forgotten.
Senator COUZENS. Was it not possible, between the dates of those

withdrawals and the appointment of the conservator, for some of
those trust funds to be withdrawn to the extent of 100 percent?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; there never would have been 100 percent for
them, because of the sum still in the closed Detroit bank.

Senator COUZENS. I mean of that amount which was in your
vaults, which you withdrew and put in your vaults.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Were not some of those trust funds paid out to

the extent of 100 percent ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Not that I know of.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are quite sure of that, are you ?
Mr. LONGLEY. My recollection is otherwise. I do not remember it.

I do not think so.
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Senator COUZENS. I am trying to get at whether there would be
^ny rule or mandatory provision by any governmental agency to dis-
tribute those trust funds on a percentage basis at that time.

Mr. LONGLEY. No; there was no rule, but, as I remember, you will
find a resolution of the board, or the executive committee, authoriz-
ing the officers to continue with the business, but using due care as
t& any possible preference that might arise—some such language as
that.

Senator COUZENS. Can you give reference as to the date of that
resolution ?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; I do not have it. In fact, I have a very hazy
recollection as to the resolution.

Senator COTTZENS. AS a matter of fact, you cannot testify that
there were no 100-percent withdrawals of that trust fund between
the time of the withdrawals from these depositories and the time of
the appointment of the conservator?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO; I cannot testify to it absolutely, but I think
there were not.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU do know that there was some distribution
made at that time?

Mr. LONGLEY. I think so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, I show you what purports to be a

photostatic reproduction of an intragroup and interoffice memoran-
dum, so styled, dated January 16, 1933, addressed to Mr. Frank
Maurice by Mr. E. C. Harris, on the subject of " Becommendations
re bank account set-up."

Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such memorandum that passed from Mr.
Harris to Mr. Maurice?

Mr. LONGLEY (after reading paper to near the end). Yes; this
seems to be what you designate it as.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Mr. Longley continues reading the paper.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, will you just give it to the committee

reporter when you are through reading it?
* Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. [And after a few moments longer, having com-
pleted the reading of the paper, the witness handed it to the com-
mittee reporter.]

(The Intra-group and Inter-Office memorandum, dated Jan. 16,
1933, from E. C. Harris to Frank Maurice, was marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 86, Jan. 17, 1934 ", and will be found immediately fol-
lowing where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum just received in evidence, and
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 86 " as of this date, being on the
letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and being
styled an Intra-group and Inter-Office memorandum, reads as follows
[reading] :
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GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP
Incorporated

INTRA-GROUP AND INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM

Jan. 16, 1933.
To Mr. Frank Maurice 30
From Mr. E. O. Harris 251
Subject RECOMMENDATIONS RE-BANK ACCOUNT SET-UP

BANK ACCOUNTS—TRUST FUNDS CLASS A

New York
Central Hanover Bank & Trust Co.—On deposit $500,000. Rate of interest

on open account Y2%. Inasmuch as this will be an inactive account, ,it is
recommended that we purchase a Certificate of Deposit in that Institution
for $400,000 and leave $100,000 in open account. Recommendation for the
purchase of a Certificate of Deposit on this inactive money is to increase
interest yield.

Chemical Bank & Trust Co.—On deposit $706,124. Rate of interest %#>:
Inasmuch as this is the account on which all our bond trading transactions
are cleared, it seems advisable to make this our general active New York
account. For this purpose, we should leave about $100,000 and distribute the
balance as follows:

Chemical Bank & Trust Co. Certificate of Deposit, $400,000,.
Transfer to the Guaranty Trust Co., N.Y., $200,000, which will become our

active Class A account in New York.
Manufacturers' Trust Co.—Suggest that this balance be left as it is until

disposition has been made of some of the large balances on open account in
other institutions. This account is presently paying us 1%.

Bankers Trust Co.—On deposit $500,000. Interest rate % % . It does not ap-
pear that we can leave as large a sum of money on deposit in open account at
this small interest rate. Mr. Jackson informs us that they do not issue
Certificates of Deposit. If this is the case, negotiations should be made for
an arrangement which will allow us a better interest rate or transfer be
effected to some other account.
Chicago

Continental Illinois National Bank & Trust Co.—Amount on deposit $778,154.
Inasmuch as it seems to be the intent to keep a large sum on deposit with the
Continental Illinois! Bank, it is suggested that $500,000 of this amount be
converted into one of their Certificates of Deposit with a larger interest return
than we are now getting. The remaining $278,000 will be sufficient monies to
have on open account in Chicago.

First National Bank—This, is a new depositary and it looks as though there
would be available for an initial deposit about $200,000. This should be placed
in the form of a Certificate of Deposit instead of an open account.

Northern Trust Co.—About $200,000 will be available for opening an initial
account in this Bank. This should be in the form of a Certificate of Deposit
rather than an open account.
Pittsburgh

Farmers Deposit National Bank—We have purchased here $227,681 in Certifi-
cates of Deposit for trust accounts and have on open account $32,318, making a
total of $260,000. Open account pays 1%% and Certificates of Deposit 2%.
Suggest leaving as is.

Union Trust Company—Balance here has been $50,498, on which we are get-
ting 1%%. Suggest that we leave as is in open account.
Cleveland

National City Bank—We have purchased at this Institution $125,501 in Cer-
tificates of Deposit leaving $74,499 in open account. On open account we are to
receive 2% and on Certificates of Deposit 2%%.
Detroit

Guardian National Bank of Commerce—Uptown Office. Our account here
will be entirely wiped out with the opening of the two additional bank accounts
in Chicago. On deposit $411,722, rate of interest 1%.
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First National Bank—On deposit—$565,263, interest rate 1%. This will be
continued as our active Class A Trust Fund Account in Detroit. It is advisable
that we maintain a balance of about this amount.
Windsor

Canadian Bank of Commerce—On deposit $19,145, interest rate 1%%. To be
left as is inasmuch as it is necessary to the conduct of certain Trust Accounts.
Pontiac

First National Bank & Trust Co.—On deposit $6,970, interest rate 1%%. To
be left as is inasmuch as it is the active account for the Title Company in
Kontiac.
Grosse Pointe

Grosse Pointe Savings Bank—On deposit $17,207, interest rate 1%. To be
left as is because it is the active operating account for the Grosse Pointe
School.

SUNDKY CERTIFICATES OF DEPOSIT

This is made up of Certificates of Deposits as follows:
Detroit Trust Company $235,000
Michigan Industrial Bank: 144, 000

As soon as our Certificates of Deposit are cashed at the Michigan Industrial
Bank this sum will be available for disposition elsewhere. Certificates of
Deposit at the Detroit Trust Company can remain as is.

BANK ACCOUNTS GENERAL FUNDS

New York
J. P. Morgan Co.—On deposit $3,557. This is a hangover from an old

deposit relationship with the Guardian Trust Company. It is suggested that
this account be closed out.

Guaranty Trust Co.—As before referred to, it is suggested that this be
made our Class A General Account in New York and that $200,000 be trans-
ferred from the Chemical Bank & Trust Company which will build this
balance up to $216,166. Interest rate is %%.

National City Bank & Trust Co.—On deposit $5,765, interest rate y2%.
Unless there are good reasons to the contrary, it would seem that this account
could be closed out.
Chicago

City National Bank & Trust Co.—On deposit $5,227, interest rate V2%.
"This is our active B Account in Chicago. It seems that borrowing relation-
ships at times in the past have been very satisfactory with this Institution.
_As soon as our B Funds become a little more plentiful, perhaps it would be well
to build this balance up to possibly $25,000.
Detroit

Guardian National Bank oti Commerce—On deposit $617,204, rate of interest
1%. This represents our general working account on Class B accounts in
Detroit. Unless there are serious objections to the contrary, perhaps it should
remain as is.
"Mt. Clemens

Mt. Clemens Savings Bank—On deposit $5,986. Inasmuch as this Bank is
closed, it is recommended that the balance be transferred to Accounts

TBeceivable.
Highland Park

Highland Park State Bank—Running balance in this account seldom exceeds
. $2,500 inasmuch as it is only used for our pay roll account.
Monroe

Dansard State Bank—This Bank is closed. It is recommended that the bal-
ance of $1,909 be transferred to Accounts Receivable.
Birmingham

First State Savings Bank—On deposit $11,838. Bank Closed, recommend
itransfer of balance to Accounts Receivable.
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Fowlerville
Commercial State Bank of Fowlerville—Balance $4,500. Should be trans-

ferred to Accounts Receivable.
(Signed) E. C. Harris

ECH: EMB
CC—Messrs. C. Longley

J. Stalker.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Longley, what was Mr. Stalker's position
in the Trust Co.?

Mr. LONGLEY. What was the date of that memorandum, Mr.
Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. The date is January 16, 1933.
Mr. LONGLEY. I think he had just become vice chairman, Senator

Couzens. I don't know whether that memorandum was before or
after the meeting, but at any rate in January he became vice chair-
man of the board.

The CHAIRMAN. And what was Mr. Harris' position?
Mr. LONGLEY. He was treasurer at that time. Doesn't the memo-

randum indicate that fact?
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean of the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And you were chairman at that time?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; I was president.
Senator COUZENS. Who was the president; was it Mr. Bodman?
Mr. LONGLEY. If it was after the January meeting he was the

chairman, and I was the president. I think the meeting was held
on the 13th of January.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Longley, I show you what purports to be
a photostatic copy of another so-called " intra-group and inter-
office memorandum ", addressed to Mr. Frank J. Maurice, from Mr,
E. C. Harris, dated January 12, 1933. Will you kindly look at it
and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
memorandum passing from Mr. Harris to Mr. Maurice on or about
that date.

Mr. LONGLEY (after reading the memorandum). I t seems to be.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The memorandum referred to, dated Jan. 12, 1933, to Mr. Frank

J. Maurice from Mr. E. C. Harris, was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 87, Jan. 17, 1934", and will be found immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. LONGLEY. Mr. Pecora, might I see that other paper ?
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the one already received in evidence?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Here it is.
Mr. LONGLEY. Mr. Pecora, I cannot make out this date of filing on

this particular paper.
Mr. PECORA. Which exhibit do you now refer to ?
Mr. LONGLEY. TO committee exhibit no. 86.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the one I have just read?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. If possible I should like to know whether

this is [and then holding up paper to the light]—It is April 19, I
believe.
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Mr. PECOEA. Of 1933?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. I am trying to bring out that probably,

among other papers, this letter that you spoke of on yesterday was
filed with a great many other papers of mine when I left the trust
company.

Mr. PECORA. The letter you now refer to is the one that
Mr. LONGLEY. I am just wondering whether that paper was taken

from my copy. That seems to be about that date. You will find,
Mr. Pecora, if you examine those files, that a large number of my
letters were filed on one day in April of 1933.

Mr. PECORA. Which would indicate, I take it, that as you received
those letters and reports, addressed to you, you kept them for a
while and that then, on April 16, or some date in April of 1933,
they were all transferred to the office files of the trust company.

Mr. LONGLEY. No. When these memoranda came up to me, when
these copies of communications came to me, my secretary filed a
great many of them in my own private file in my office, without
sending them to the general file. And then, when I left the trust
company, I cleaned out that file, and everything belonging to the
trust company went on that date, or about that date, to their files.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora, what was the last thing that you
put in evidence ?

Mr. PECORA. This intragroup and interoffice memorandum, dated
January 12, 1933, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 87 " as of this
date, and which appears on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc. I t reads as follows [reading] :

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION .GROUP, INCORPORATED

INTRA-GROUP AND INTER-OFFICE MEMORANDUM

To Mr. Frank J. Maurice 30 Date Jan. 12, 1933
From Mr. E. C. Harris 251

Accomplishments in the transfer of Class A funds are reported for today
as follows:

FARMERS DEPOSIT NATIONAL BANK OF PITTSBURGH

Account opened:
Certificates of Deposit (Trust Accts.) purchased $227,681.82
Open account 32, 318.18

Total $260, 000. 00

CHEMICAL BANK & TRUST COMPANY—NEW YORK

This deposit raised to $500,000 by a transfer of funds today in the amount
of $230,000.

And right opposite that last sentence, which sentence appears in
typewriting, there also appears the following handwritten notation:

Are these A Fund earmarked?
And I continue reading the exhibit:
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BANKERS TRUST COMPANY NEW YORK

Deposited $500,000.

NATIONAL CITY BANK OF CLEVELAND

Certificates of Deposit purchased (Trust Accts.) $125,501.00

Open account 74, 499. 00

Total $200,000. 00

THE UNION TRUST CO. OF PITTSBURGH

Account increased to $50,000 by transfer of $43,000.
All of the above resulted in a withdrawal from the Guardian National Bank

of Commerce, uptown office, of $1,233,000; certificates of deposit (trust accts.)
in Guardian National Bank of Commerce in the amount of $363,082.82 were
cashed and placed in our general account in the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce. Transfer of these funds will be made tomorrow morning to
class A account in the uptown office from which further transfers of funds can
be made as decided.

(Signed) E. C. HARRIS.
ECH: EMB.
Mr. LONGLEY. May I see that paper again for a minute, Mr.

Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Here it is.
Mr. LONGJLEY (after looking at the paper again). I thank you.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of another so-called " intragroup and interoffice memorandum",
addressed to Mr. F. J. Maurice by Mr. E. C. Harris, dated January
24, 1933. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a
true and correct copy of such memorandum ?

Mr. LONGLEY (after reading the paper). I t seems to be, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The photostat of Intra-group and Inter-Office memorandum,

dated Jan. 24, 1933, from E. C. Harris to F. J. Maurice, was marked
"Committee Exhibit No. 88, Jan. 17, 1934", and will be found
immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit just received in evidence as no. 88 of
this date, being on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., reads as follows [reading] :

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP INCORPORATED

INTKA-GROUP AND INTER-OFFICE MEMORANDUM

To Mr. F. J. Maurice 30
From Mr. E. O. Harris 251 Dated January 24, 1933
NEW YORK ACCOUNTS AS OF THE OPENING OF BUSINESS THIS MORNING WERE AS

FOLLOWS :
Class A Accounts:

Guaranty Trust Co.—$9,000. This; has been our active general account in
New York and there is presently on deposit only $9,000. Mr. Badger made ,ar
rangements here through Mr. Edward H. Rawls, Vice President, to purchase
Certificates of Deposit at one-half of one per cent on time and one-quarter of
one per cent on demand basis. This Bank should, accordingly, be made a Class
A Account Bank and the balance should be built up to $250,000. This will be
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considered an active account and will necessarily carry the open demand rate
balance of one-quarter of one per cent. It should be designated as " Trust
Funds Class A" and to presently build up the balance here, it is suggested that
we be allowed to transfer from the Chemical Bank & Trust Co.

Chemical Bank & Trust Co., N.Y.—$641,000. Suggest the transfer of $250,000
to Guaranty Trust Co. as above. We will then open an account to be used as
our regular Class B General Fund Account in New York in the amount of
$100,000. This will be done by a transfer of money from Detroit. This will
leave $390,000 to which we will add $10,000 which can be left in a dormant
account to be known as * Trust Funds Class A ' at the highest rate of interest
obtainable. It is desirable that this $400,000 be left in dormant account as the
$100,000 General Account will be quite active and our balance in it will be
comparatively small and would not justify the service to be performed by the
Bank otherwise.

Central Hanover Bank & Trust Co., N.Y.—$500,000. This can be left as a
dormant deposit at the best rate obtainable.

Manufacturers' Trust Co., NJ.-$8,000. If this balance is built up it will
necessarily have to be done by a transfer of funds from either the Central
Hanover Bank & Trust Co. or the Bankers Trust Co.

" Bankers Trust Co., N.Y.—$500,000. Inasmuch as Mr. Badger made arrange-
ments through Mr. B. Thompkins, vice president, to purchase Certificates of
Deposit for trust accounts here, this money should be distributed in two
accounts both of which will be Trust Funds Class A. Number one account
should be for $100,000 to take care of our Certificate of Deposit traffic and
number two account may be for $400,000 (unless there is a draw down to build
up Manufacturers' Trust which can be left in dormant account at the best
rate obtainable.
J. P. Morgan & Co, N.Y.—$3,000. To be left as is.
National City Bank, N.Y.—$5,000. To remain as is.
ECH:EMB (Signed) E. C. HAEEIS.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Longley, there is where you get your reference
to the " No. 1 account ", and the " No. 2 account."

Mr. PECORA. NO, that is the general account and account no. 2.
Isn't that so, Mr. Longley?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And apparently the No. 2 account was a trust

account.
Mr. LONGLEY. I would think so from that letter.
The CHAIRMAN. I t says a transfer of A funds.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, does it seem to you that the three ex-

hibits last offered in evidence, respectively committee exhibits 86,
87, and 88, and consisting of these intra-group and inter-office memo-
randa, are explanation of the reasons for some of the transfers of
funds regarding which I questioned you this morning?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Longley, I show you what purports to be

a photostatic copy of a memoranda addressed to Mr. Henry E.
Bodman by Mr. E. C. Harris, dated January 17, 1933, entitled
" Present Distribution of Funds of Union Guardian Trust Co. as of
January 16, 1933."

Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it as being a true
and correct copy of such memorandum or communication.

Mr. LONGLEY (after reading the paper). It seems to be, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
Senator COUZENS. Let it be admitted.
(The photostat of paper dated Jan. 17, 1933, to Henry E. Bodman

from E. C. Harris, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 89, Jan.
175541—34—PT 10 17

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 8 3 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

17, 1934," and appears immediately following where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. LoNGLEY. I was looking for the date on that paper but did
not find it.

Mr. PECORA. The paper just received in evidence as committee
exhibit no. 89, reads as follows [reading] :
Mr. HENRY E. BODMAN.
Mr. E. O. HARRIS.

PRESENT DISTRIBUTION OF FUNDS OF UNION GUARDIAN TRUST
COMPANY (as of 1/16/33)

TRUST FUNDS, class A:
New York:

Central Hanover Bk. & Tr. Co $500, 000.00
Chemical Bk. & Tr. Co 735,133.17
Manufacturers' Trust Co 8,273.59
Bankers Trust Co 500,000.00

Chicago: Continental 111. Nat. Bk. & Tr. Co 778,755.03
Pittsburgh:

Farmers Deposit National Bk 260, 000.00
Union Trust Co 50,498.22

Cleveland: The Nat'l City Bk. of Cleveland 200,000.00
Detroit:

Gdn. Nat'l. Bk. of Com. (uptown). (This
acct. will be closed out on Jan. 17, 1933, by
placing $200,000 each in the Northern Tru.
Co. and First National Bank, Chicago.
(Both new depositaries) 480,739.66

First National Bk 527, 343. 31
Windsor: Canadian Bk. of Commerce 19,733.04
Pontiac: First Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co 7, 088.34
Grosse Pointe:

Grosse Pointe Savings Bk 17r468. 30
Special C/D's & Accts. (See detail at-

tached) 596, 242. 58
Sundry Certificates of Dep. (See detail at-

tached) 379, 000. CO

Total $5, 060, 275. 24
GENERAL FUNDS, class B:

New York:
J. P. Morgan Co 3, 557. 42
Guaranty Trust Co 15,656.55
National City Bank 5,765.06

Chicago : City Natl. Bk. & Tr. Co 5, 211. 35
Detroit: Guardian Nat'l. Bk. of Com 808, 950. 59
Mt. Clemens: Mt. Clemens Savings Bk 5, 986. 70
Highland Park: Highland Park St. Bk. Spec a/c_ 2, 500: 00
Monroe: Dansard State Bk 1,909. 49
Birmingham:

First State Savings Bank 11,838.62
Sundry Banks and Bankers 155,799.20
Sundry Certificates of Dep. (See detail at-

tached) 24, 500.00

Total 1, 041, 674. 98
(Signed) E. C. H.

E. C. HARRIS.
ECH: EMB

Then there are attached two additional sheets itemizing some of
the details, that is, with regard to some of the items that I have just
read [reading] :
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Mr. Henry E. Bodman,
Mr. E. 0. Harris. Jaa. 17, 1933.

PRESENT DISTRIBUTION OF FUNDS OF UNION GUARDIAN TRUST CO.

(as of 1/16/33) Sheet #22

Detail—Special O/D's & Accts. Glass A Units of
Group:

Guardian National Bk. of Com $289, 907. 30
Michigan Industrial Bk 18, 000.00
First National Tr. & Savings Bk., Port Huron___ 2, 336.45

Total $310,243.75
All of the above funds will be out of the Guardian National

Bk. of Com. by the close of business today with the following
exceptions:

M. B. Mills, Savings Acct, $43,490.10. This is a savings account
which it is desirable not to close out until the end of the interest
period on account of loss of. interest. At that time it will be
placed in the form of a Certificate of Deposit.

Troy Syndicate, Commercial Acct., $398.00. There are several
reasons why this account should not be disturbed at this time due
to the unsettled relations among syndicate members.

John Hancock Life Insurance Co., $78.89. Under Trustees
Agreement with this Insurance Company, the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce was specifically designated as Depositary.
Others:

Detroit:
Commonwealth Commercial St. Bk $1,100.00
Detroit Savings Bk 783,40
Detroit Trust Co 220,213.75
First National Bk 37,105.49

Northwestern St. Bk. (Closed) 207.89
United Savings Bk 3, 371.37

Iplay City: Peoples St. Bk. (Closed) 331.38
Northville: Lapham St. Savings Bk. (Closed) 4,364.50
Pontiac: First Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co 121.02
St. Clair: Commercial & Savings Bk 2.57
Walkerville: Royal Bk. of Can 2,480.38
Windsor: Canadian Bk. of Com 9,855.36

Imperial Bk. of Can 6,061.72
Total 285,99a 83

Grand total 598,242.58

Detail—Sundry Certificates of Deposit Class A:
Michigan Industrial Bank 144,000.00
Detroit Trust Company 235,000.00

379,000.00
Detail—Sundry Certificates of Deposit Class B :

Fowlerville: Commercial State Bank (Closed)— 4,500.00
Marlette: Commercial St. Bk 15,000.00
Pigeon: State Bk. of Pigeon 5,000.00

24,500.00

ECH:EMB (Signed) E. C. H.
E. C. HARRIS.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Longley, I want to show yon what pur-
ports to be a photostatic copy of a statement or report found among
the files of the Union Guardian Trust Co. entitled " Union Guardian
Trust Co., withdrawals and deposits, January 1, 1933, to January 28,
1933."

Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it as being a true
and correct copy of such report or statement contained among the
files and records of the Trust Co. ?
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Mr. LONGLEY (after reading the paper). I never saw it before, Mr.
Pecora, but I wouldn't—just a minute ?

Mr. PECORA. YOU would not question the authenticity of it, would
you ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I would not think so. I think probably it is cor-
rect. But I do not know anything about it.

Mr. PECORA. At any rate, you do not question the authenticity of
it, do you?

Mr. LONGLEY. No; not if you got it from the files of the Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
Senator COTJZENS. I t will be admitted.
(The statement entitled " Union Guardian Trust Coi, withdrawals

and deposits, Jan. 1,1933, to Jan. 28,1933 ", was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 90, Jan. 17, 1934 ", and will be
found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The paper just received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 90 " as of this date, reads as follows

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). Mr. Pecora, can you tell me where
that paper came from? If so, that might refresh my recollection
somewhat.

Mr. PECORA. From among the records and files of the Union Guard-
ian Trust Co.

Mr. LONGLEY. YOU do not know from what particular file, I take
it? I notice it is a copy coming, apparently, from, a book of some
sort.

Mr. PECORA. I do not see anything on the document which would
identify the particular file in which it had been placed.

Mr. LONGLEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, this exhibit reads as follows [reading] :

UNION GUARDIAN TRUST COMPANY

Withdrawals and Deposits January 1, 1933 to January 28, 1933

Certificates of deposit:
Balance December 31, 1932 $17, 576, 090.45
Balance January 28, 1933 L.—__ 16, 219, 292. 83

Decrease •_- . 1, 356, 797.62
^'" ' ' ' .

Due to withdrawals:
B. H. Scranton 20, 000. 00
Sidney D. Waldron 10, 0<X>. 00
U. G. T. Co. Agt. Geo. W. Trendle 49, 500.00

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). That means Union Guardian Trust
Co.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was that?
Mr. LONGLEY. I say the initials U. G. T. Co. mean Union Guardian

Trust Co.
Senator COTTZENS. And about Mr. Trendle, was he one of your

directors ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, Mr. Trendle was one of your Trust Co.

directors ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I continue reading:
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Janet Jones Caulk $15,000.00
George W. Trendle 10, 000.00
Conductors Protective Assurance Co 10, 000.00
Detroit Trust Co., Ex. C. C. Thompson 10,000.00
Edsel B. Ford 104,459.00
Estate of William H. Murphy 30,000.00
Guardian National Bank of Commerce 700,000.00
Continental Bank, city 11, 307. 00
F. E. Martin 25, 000. 00

Senator COUZENS. That should be P. E. Martin.
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I think that is F. E. Martin.
Senator COUZENS. On my memorandum it is shown as P. E.

Martin.
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I do not believe it is. I did not know that

he had any funds in there. I wouldn't swear to that, however.
Senator COUZENS. It shows P. E. Martin on my memorandum.
Mr. LONGLEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. And where we have the initials " U. G. T. Co." that

refers to the Union Guardian Trust Co., as I understand it.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr, PECORA. I continue reading:

U. G. T. Co., Agt. W. S. Knudsen $40,300.00
Crowley Milner Company 50,000. 00
General Foods Corporation '_ 50, 000. 00
Campbell Ewald Company 170,000.00
H. P. Cristy 10,000.00
Pacific Steel Boiler Corp 180, 000. 00
Allied Jewish Campaign 10,000. 00
Detroit Auto Club 10,000.00
Sundry Items 61,231. 62

Total $1, 576; 797. 62
Less deposits:

Booth Newspapers' Ins 75, 000. 00
Detroit Trust Co., Rec. for Minn. Atlantic

Trans. Co 100,000. 00
Cranbrook Foundation 35, 000. 00
Detroit Trust Co., Executor W. O. Russell 10, 000. 00

Total 220, 000.00

Decrease 1, 356, 797.62
Trust funds, class B : - — =

Balance Dec. 31, 1932 9,031,717.92
Balance Jan. 28, 1933 7,613,099.20

Decrease; 1, 418, 618.72
Due to withdrawals: =====

City of Detroit 1, 454, 646. 00
Bank of Hamtramck 60, 000. 00

Total 1, 514, 646.00
Less deposits:

Times Pub. Co 43,344.00
Hemlock State Bank 22,883.00
Sundry items 29, 800. 28

_ 96,027.28

Decrease 1,418,618.72

Mr. PECORA. NOW, among the names that I have read from this
committee exhibit no. 90, do you recognize the names of any officers
or directors of the Trust Co. ?
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Mr. LONGOIY. Yes. There is Mr. Trendle's name, and Mr. Ford's
name.

Mr. PECOEA. Mr. Trendle and Mr. Ford?
Mr. LONGI^EY. Let me see [reaching out for the exhibit]. Pos-

sibly there are some others. I did not examine it for that purpose.
Mr. PECOEA. Look it over and see if there are any others.
Mr. LONGLEY [after looking the paper over]. No; I think that

is all.
Mr. PEOOSA. Just Mr. Trendle and Mr. Ford.
Mr. LONGLEY. Mr. Trendle and Mr. Ford; yes.
Mr. PECOEA. NOW, do you know whether or not any corporate

depositors listed among the withdrawals on this exhibit are corpora-
tions that had among their officers and directors any officers and
directors of the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I don't think so. But I will look at the exhibit
again.

Mr. PECOEA. Here it is. Please look at it.
Senator COUZENS. Was Ewald a director of the Trust Co.?
Mr. LONGLEY. I will have to check that exhibit over and see.
Senator COUZENS. I wish you would do so.
Mr. LONGLEY (after looking again at the exhibit). No. I think

he was just on the group and on the bank. He does not seem to be
on this list that I have here among my papers, npt on this list at all.

Mr. PECOEA. Are you now referring to Mr. Ewald ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOEA. Was he a director of the Guardian Detroit Union

Group, Inc. ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think he was a director of the group, and was

on the bank. But he is not a director shown here on my paper.
Mr. PECOEA. Are there any other depositors whose names are listed

on that exhibit as having made withdrawals, who are officers or
directors of the group; I mean as of that time ?

Mr. LONGLEY. No, sir; I don't think so. Here is the estate of
William H. Murphy. I don't know whether Dr. Murphy was con-
nected with that matter or not. Do you, Senator Couzens?

Senator COUZENS. Dr. Murphy had a part of that estate, didn't he ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I don't know about that. I say, I don't know

just what the estate of William H. Murphy is. That is the only
possibility there.

Senator COUZENS. Why was $700,000 taken out by the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce at that time?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, they just withdrew it to cut down their
deposit in the Trust Co., and whether because they needed the money
I don't know.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, they were getting more liquid all
the time. Was that withdrawn to make them more liquid?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I don't know. That had been there for quite
a while, that account.

Senator COUZENS. It is a very substantial withdrawal from one
of your associates at a time when you were in great distress.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I don't remember any particular reason that
was given.

Mr. PECOEA. W a s a n y inquiry made by you to ascertain the reason
for this heavy withdrawal at that particular time?
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Mr. LONGLEY. No; I didn't make any inquiry. There wasn't
much discussion about it so far as I know.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any discussion about it?
Mr. LONGLEY. I suppose it was in connection with the adjustment

of deposit accounts, the withdrawal of large amounts from the
Guardian. No; I don't remember any particular discussion about it.
But I would assume that was it, that they withdrew that money
when they were withdrawing such large amounts from their deposits.

Senator COUZENS. May I draw your attention to a question pro-
pounded by Mr. Pecora on yesterday, which appears on page 1279
of the stenographic transcript of testimony, in which Mr. Pecora
asked

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). Propounded to me?
Senator COUZENS. Propounded to you; yes. [Reading:]
When the board of the R.F.C. expressed its. view to you gentlemen that the

stockholders, large depositors, and others interested in those banks of the
Guardian Detroit Group should be consulted by the management of the banks
concerned, and an effort made to formulate a program designed to meet the
problems presented and to strengthen the position of the banks, what, if
anything, do you recall was done by the board and the officers of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc.

Then you made a somewhat lengthy, or perhaps it is a brief, ex-
planation of what was done, which appears on page 1280. Now,
what I want to ask you is this: When this condition existed, and you
were advised by the Reconstruction Finance Corporation to consult
the large depositors and stockholders, one of your large depositors
deliberately withdrew $700,000 at the very time yen were pleading
for loans from the R.F.C.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. But we were just withdrawing from them a
million and some two hundred thousand dollars, I believe.

Mr. PECORA. Well, those were class A trust funds.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is true, but we were taking it out of their

deposits.
Senator COUZENS. I do not understand even now what you mean

by that.
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, we were withdrawing from the Guardian

National Bank of Commerce something like—have you that total
amount, Mr. Pecora ? It was a million two hundred and something.

Senator COUZENS. Withdrawing that money for what purpose?
Mr. LONGLEY. For this readjustment of deposits of the A funds.
Senator COUZENS. But when you went before the Reconstruction

Finance Corporation in June or July of 1932, you were then stat-
ing that the Union Guardian Trust Co. was in very bad condition,
in a frozen condition, and that you were afraid if nothing happened
to help the situation or, at least, if anything happened to the Trust
Co., the whole group of units would be affected. Is that correct?

Mr. LONGLEY. Substantially so; yes.
Senator COUZENS. And then following that, your Guardian Na-

tional Bank of Commerce withdrew $700,000 from your deposits
and further embarrassed the condition of the Trust Co.

Mr. LONGLEY. NO. At the same time we were withdrawing from
them a million two hundred thousand dollars, or something of that
sort, of A funds.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; but you transferred those withdrawals to other
banks. You did not keep them in the Union Guardian Trust Co.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is true enough. But we withdrew from the
bank, and the bank withdrew from us.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but you did not keep those funds in the
Trust Co. There was a diminution in the aggregate of deposits
of the Trust Co. through this transaction, and that is what I am
trying to get explained, because these photostatic copies specifically
show a diminution; and there was an even greater diminution in
the deposits of the Union Guardian Trust Co. after this transac-
tion than there was before, a lesser amount remaining. I find no
evidence in your testimony, Mr. Longley, given on yesterday, to
show that there was any attempt to take that matter up with the
stockholders or large depositors; I mean the suggestion made by
the directors of the Reconstruction Finance Corporation when you
were applying to them for a loan.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, the suggestion to me was not to take it up
with any other than the Ford Motor Co.

Senator COUZENS. Well, that is not according to the record as it
was read by Mr. Pecora on yesterday.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, but
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Nor is it in accordance with the

questions propounded.
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, that is as I recall, what happened. As I

remember it, I was asked why the Ford Motor Co. should not take
care of this. I do not remember anybody else being mentioned in
the way of depositors.

Senator COUZENS. And I am not saying there was any other one
mentioned, but according to the testimony read from the E..F.C.
record it appeared in the plural.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. I t stated " stockholders and large depositors ",

and there was no specific reference made to any particular company.
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. SO there would be no limitation upon the sug-

gestion made by the R.F.C. that large depositors and stockholders
should be consulted so as to put the Trust Co. in a sound condition.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I do not know myself whether those minutes
are correct or not. As I remember what happened, they are not
correct. Possibly they put the word " depositor" in the plural.
But the only thing that stuck in my mind was the word " depositor n

in the singular, and that happened over and over again.
Senator COUZENS. Well, was there any attempt made between June

of 1932 and the time of closing in February of 1933 to reorganize
the trust company or to adjust its financial condition so that it
might be relieved from its duties as a banker and remain only as a
fiduciary institution?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO; not quite that. The Ford Motor Co., how-
ever, gave its aid at the end of the year 1932. And we were still
hoping that in some way we could work out this deposit liability
through a loan from the R.F.C.

Senator COUZENS. AS I understand it, there was no particular at-
tempt made from the time of the large loan you got in July until
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January of 1933 to work out any plan of relieving the trust company
of its deposit liability.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; there was the plan I spoke of on yesterday.
You will find it somewhere in the records of the trust company,
a very careful budget plan, to cut down expenses, to cut down in-
terest, to build up income, whereby we could try to balance the
budget and work the thing out.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; that may be in the minutes, but that does
not give a record of any consultation that you had with depositors
or stockholders.

Mr. LONGLEY. I had plenty of conversation with one large de-
positor, j

Senator COUZENS. Did you have any with the stockholders of the
Union Group?

Mr. LONGLEY. I was continually talking to stockholders of the
trust company, which was the Guardian Detroit Union Group. We
were very much together, all of us. They, quite naturally, would
be concerned. We spent hours and hours and Sundays and did
everything else we could trying to work it out.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, following up the line of examination
by Senator Couzens, let me specifically recall to your attention at
this moment what took place before the board of directors of the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation at its meeting on July 5, 1932,
which was attended by you, Mr. Bodman, Mr. Kanzler, Mr. Lord,
and Mr. Walsh, as officers and directors not only of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, but also of some of the unit banks of the
Group.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I will read again to you from the
Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). Wait a minute. Did you say some

of the unit banks ?
Mr. PECORA. Well, the Guardian National Bank of Commerce was

represented.
Mr. LONGLEY. I see. Well, I think they were Group and .Trust

Co. representatives, perhaps. Perhaps others were not interested.
Mr. PECORA. I will read again to you a portion of the excerpt

from the minutes of the regular meeting of the board of directors of
the Eeconstruction Finance Corporation held on July 5, 1932, which
I read on yesterday, and which is as follows:

Mr. Bodman explained the problems confronting the 21 banks in Detroit and
vicinity controlled by the Guardian Group, and stressed the seriousness of the
situation. The board informed the bank officers present of its action in author-
izing an emergency loan to the Union Guardian Trust Co. in the amount of
$8,733,000, which it understood would relieve the situation temporarily, and
indicated that it would consider making additional advances after the special
committee had completed an examination of the collateral. The board, how-
ever—•

And that means the board of the Eeconstruction Finance Cor-
poration—
expressed the view that the stockholders, large depositors, and others interested
in these institutions, should be consulted by the management of the banks
concerned and an effort made to formulate a program designed to meet the
problems presented and to strengthen the position of the banks.
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Mr. LONGLEY. Well, now, there is one place, Mr. Pecora, that I take
issue on the correctness of those minutes. I do not believe we talked
about banks at all. At that .meeting it was a matter of the trust
company.

Mr. DECORA. Well, Mr. Bodman said
Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). No, I don't think Mr. Bodman talked

about banks. He can tell you better, but I don't remember about
that. We had just one thing in our mindk.

Mr PECORA. YOU are not suggesting, are you, that these minutes
are incorrect?

Mr LONGLEY. I am not suggesting that, no. But it is not the way
I remember it.

Mr. PECORA. IS your memory or recollection of this discussion with
the directors of the R.F.C. clear?

Mr. LONGLEY. In a general way, yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, isn't it a fact——
Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). That is why in this particular con-

nection it is clear: We were talking about the trust company. I
do not believe any amount of discussion came into that connection
with the condition of the banks. Now, it might have occurred and
I might not have been attentive to it, but as I remember the situation
we did not talk about the condition of the banks in that particular
meeting.

Mr. PECORA. What did you talk about?
Mr. LONGLEY. We talked about the trust company, and we talked

about the consequences.
Mr. PECORA. What consequences were referred to by anyone ?̂
Mr. LONGLEY. What would occur if it was impossible to get liquid-

ity in that bank, and be able to keep that institution open.
Mr. PECORA. Well, will you tell us more in detail what was said

about that?
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, that was it generally.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. LONGLEY. We emphasized lack of liquidity.
Mr I PECORA. Of what bank?
Mr. LONGLEY. The Union Guardian Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. And what consequences were specifically stated would

ensue in event the condition of the Union Guardian Trust Co. were
not improved?

Mr. LONGLEY. That you would have a reaction on every group
bank, and every bank in Michigan in fact.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't that practically what these minutes say?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO. YOU speak in those minutes, or whoever made

them speaks of the condition of the banks, other than the trust
company. And I don't think that was done.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read:
Mr. Bodman explained the problems confronting the 21 banks in Detroit

* * * and expressed the seriousness of the situation.
The situation was serious, was it not?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, indeed.
Mr. PECORA. And the seriousness of the situation extended to all

of the unit banks of the group, did it not?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 8 4 7

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; but that does not cover the discussion of the
condition of those other units at all. That is what I am getting at.

Senator COUZENS. I believe I see the distinction.
Mr. PECORA. There may not have been any detailed discussion in

regard to the condition of any other unit bank than the Union
Guardian Trust Co. on this occasion; is that what you inean?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But the seriousness of the situation with respect to

the; Union Guardian Trust Co. was discussed in detail, was it not?
Mr. LONGLEY. Right.
Mr. PECORA. And the discussion included the expression of the

view or the fear that unless relief were given to the Union Guardian
Trust Co. it would have to suspend ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; it was possible that that might eventuate.
Mr. PECORA. Was not the view further expressed at this meeting

with the directors of the R.F.C. that, in the event of the suspension
of the Union Guardian Trust Co., the other unit banks of the Guard-
ian Detroit Union Group would be so affected by such suspension
that they, too, would have to suspend ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know how far you can go on that. The
reaction would have been so serious; that that might occur; yes.
I think, we can say that. We did not know just what the conse-
quences might be, to tell the truth.

Mr. PECORA. Did not that discussion lead to the expression of
the view or opinion by the board of the R.F.C. that the stockholders,
large depositors, and others interested in these various bank units
of the group, should be consulted by the management of the banks
concerned and an effort made to formulate a program designed to
meet the problems presentedvto strengthen the position of the banks?

Mr1. LONGLEY. Well, this is what sticks in my mind. We were
asked why Mr. Ford should not take care of this. I think he was
the depositor that was mentioned, as far as I know. I do not re-
member anything further than that. There might have been.

Senator COUZENS. Was any reference made to stockholders ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not recall that. I t is quite possible.
Mr. PECORA. What, if anything, was done after the board of the

R.F.C. expressed those views, by you and the others who met with
the R.F.C. on July 5 to carry out the suggestion made by the R.F.C.
that day?

Mr. LONGLEY. I talked with the Ford people about this thing—
not in furtherance of that, but in connection with the trust company,
and a loan was made in furtherance of this application, but not of
the amount we were applying for.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were then applying for a $28,000,000 loan?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; enough to take care of deposit liability, and

an amount was finally given us by the R.F.C. with the thought that
it would be sufficient, and we proceeded to do our best to balance
the budget and carry it out with that loan.

Senator COUZENS. Of course a mere balancing of the budget
would not have put you in position to pay out your deposit liability,
would it?

Mr. LONGLEY. Why not, if your assets are ultimately good?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but they were frozen, you said.
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Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; they were frozen. I t was lack of liquidity
and we could not get liquidation fast enough to take care of the
depositors.

Senator COUZENS. SO if you had closed up entirely and wiped
out all your budgetary expense, you could not possibly have paid
out your deposit liability?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know. That is what we were trying to
work out, exactly.

Senator COTJZENS. But that did not work out, did it?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; it did not.
Mr. PECORA. It could not possibly have worked out through the

mere process of balancing the budget, could it?
Mr. LONGLEY. Not through the mere process of balancing the

budget, no; but if we could, through our further efforts, get some
liquidation in some way and get enough liquidity to take care of
those depositors, and cut our expense and increase our income in
some way, we thought possibly we might do it; we believed we
could at the time.

Mr. PECORA. What specific efforts do you recall were made to
unfreeze your assets or thaw them out?

Mr. LONGLEY. We put some special men on the work of liquida-
tion, old, experienced men who we believed could do that job. You
are just talking about that angle of it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. I believe we got some better results in that way.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what results were obtained along those

lines?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I have not the figures.
Mr. PECORA. Were they substantial?
Mr. LONGLEY. I cannot give you the figures. No; I would not

say that there was any great amount of liquidation that came from
those efforts, but we tried hard enough. I would not say what it
was; I do not remember. If they had been very substantial, I think
probably they would have shown themselves more.

Mr. PECORA. In 1932, this very year in which application was
made for loans from the R.F.C. for the immediate use and avail-
ability of the Union Guardian Trust Co., the Union Guardian Trust
Co. declared a dividend, did it not?

Mr. LONGLEY. For the first quarter of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Some time during the year?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t was the first quarter of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. A dividend of $50,000?
Mr. LONGLEY. In the amount of $50,000.
Mr. PECORA. And that was paid to the group as the sole stock-

holder?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What prompted the declaration of that dividend, in

view of the then condition of the trust company?
Mr. LONGLEY. A very careful program had been laid out by the

group company, to budget their requirements, and it was thought
that the earnings of the trust company would permit that $50,000
dividend.

Mr. PECORA. Was it done in order to accommodate or respond to
the wishes and plans of the group ?
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Mr. LONGLEY. Why, I do not know that you can say that. Of
course, the requirements of the group had something to do with. it.

Mr. PECORA. Did it not have everything to do with it, as a matter
of fact?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know that I can say that it had everything
to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. What sound business consideration, apart from the
desire of the group to increase its income, justified the declaration
of this dividend by the Union Guardian Trust Co. in 1932?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know that there was any. They just in-
jected $4,000,000 into the trust company. It was thought that the
$4,000,000 would go a long way toward putting the assets in better
condition; and $50,000 was such a small part of what they had
just put in that they felt entitled to that amount, and the directors
of the trust company agreed with them, some of them.

Mr. PECORA. There has been testimony given to this committee in
the course of these hearings that during the years 1929, 1930, 1931,
and 1932 the group received in cash dividends from various unit
banks an aggregate of over $9,000,000, and that in the same period
of time the group put back into various unit banks an aggregate
sum of about $8,400,000. Are you familiar with those facts?

Mr. LONGLEY. No, not very. I know something, of course, about
the amounts the group put back, some of the items that the group
put back, because a large part of that came to the trust company.

Mr. PECORA. That is just what I was coming to. Is it not a fact
that approximately seven and a half millions of dollars of that
eight million four hundred thousand and odd dollars that the group
put back into unit banks went to the Union Guardian Trust Co.
alone ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Four millions at the close of 1931 and three and a
half millions at the close of 1932. Seven and a half millions; that
is correct.

Mr. PECORA. Which is an indication ,of the distress then being
suffered by the Union Guardian Trust Co as compared with the
distress being felt by all the other unit banks of the group; is that
right?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And notwithstanding that distress, the trust com-

pany in 1932 declared this $50,000 cash dividend which was received
by the group?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Were you a director of the group from its inception,

Mr. Longley?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first become a director of the group ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Late in 1931—no; wait a minute. Of the group ? I

think that was early in 1932. I can give you that accurately. (After
referring to memoranda) December 14, 1931, I was elected to the
board of directors of the Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. PECORA. Was that your first affiliation in any way, shape or
form with the group ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Had you been connected with it in any professional

capacity, as an attorney, prior to that time ?
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Mr. LONGLEY. No.
Senator COUZENS. Were you a substantial stockholder at that time.
Mr. LONGLEY. I would not call myself a substantial stockholder. I

had, I think, 120 shares, perhaps a little more. I think my holdings
finally ran up to 320 shares.

Senator COUZENS. YOU heard Mr. Stalker's testimony, did you not,
as to how he came to be relieved of the presidency of the Union
Guardian Trust Co.?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think so.
Senator COUZENS. He testified, as I remember it—perhaps at the

suggestion of Mr. Pecora—that a lawyer would make a better banker
than he would.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know just how he put it. I think perhaps
he said that a good lawyer would do a better job than a poor banker.
But John Stalker was a good banker. He has worked with me
very closely.

Senator COUZENS. Why was he removed, if he was a good banker?
Mr. LONGLEY. He was not removed from the organization.
Senator COUZENS. NO; but he was removed from the presidency

of it and you were put in his place.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Why did that happen?
Mr. LONGLEY. His services were not lost to the slightest degree.
Senator COUZENS. He was demoted, was he not?
Mr. LONGLEY. Would you call the vice chairmanship of the board

a demotion ? I would say it was a promotion.
Senator COUZENS. Not if I understand the general processes of

the operation of the minds of those directors, I would not call it
a promotion.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I cannot follow those fellows.
Senator COUZENS. What is your interpretation? Is that really a

demotion or a promotion ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think it was regarded as a demotion.

Mr. Stalker went right on with his work as he had. I do not know
whether he thought it was a demotion or not.

Senator COUZENS. His testimony so indicated; and I remember
that Mr. Harriman of the Harriman National was made chairman
as a demotion to take him out of the active management of the
Harriman National Bank.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think I would call it a demotion in Mr.
Stalker's case.

Senator COUZENS. He felt it was, because he said he thought a
good lawyer would make a better banker than a poor banker would.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think it made very much difference in the
services that he rendered and continued to render to the trust
company.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, I show you what purports to be a pho-
tostatic copy of another statement or report obtained from the files
and archives of the Union Guardian Trust Co., entitled " Certifi-
cate of deposit withdrawals (Feb. 1 to Feb. 11, inclusive, 1933)."
Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be an authentic
or true and correct copy of such a report or statement from the
files and records of the Trust Co. ?
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Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think that is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
Senator COTTZENS. The same will be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of sheet entitled " Certificate of deposit with-

drawals (Feb. 1 to Feb. 11, inclusive, 1933)" was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 91, Jan. 17, 1934.") (See
p. 5056.)

Mr. LONGLEY. I am assuming it is correct, if you got it from the
records.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Will you look at this exhibit which has just
been marked " Committee Exhibit No. 9 1 " as of this date, and see
if you recognize any of the names of the depositors withdrawing
their certificate of deposit accounts between February 1 and Febru-
ary 11, 1933—the names of any directors or officers either of the
Union Guardian Trust Co. or of the group ?

Mr. LONGLEY. George W. Trendle is the only director on this list.
I might say in that connection that Mr. Trendle had placed large
sums on deposit in the A funds for investment, and I take it that
these are withdrawals for the purpose of investing. Then above, on
February 2, in the name of the Murray W. Sales Co. Of course that
is a corporation of which Murray W. Sales was a director at that
time. I do not see any others on here directly or indirectly connected
with those withdrawals. Mr. Sales' withdrawal is apparently a
normal one, $25,000. Mr. Trendle's seems to be quite a normal one.

Mr. PECORA. AS I recall it, you became president of this trust
company in the early part of the year 1932, at the annual meeting
of the stockholders and directors ?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right,
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the condition, reported by the

State bank examiner, of the trust company, as result of his examina-
tion made as of August 8, 1932?

Mr. LONGLEY. In a general way, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that at that time Mr. It. I. Hudson, who

was the gentleman who made the examination for the Banking
Commission of the State of Michigan, among other things reported
as follows concerning the condition of the bank as of August 8,
1932? [Beading:]

It is practically impossible to determine the liquidity of this company. They
have an authorized loan of $15,000,000 with the R.F.O. and, at the time of
examination, had already obtained $7,426,685.44.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not remember that, but if it was found in his
report it is probably true. I have no question about it.

Mr. PECORA. That comment was based on the facts, you think?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think it was based on his examination.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think it is a fair comment?
Mr. LONGLEY. Let me take it just a minute and see. (After re-

ferring to paper:) Well, I think that is a fair comment. It was a
most difficult thing.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know that the State bank examiner, in his
report of examination of the bank made as of August 8, 1932,
showed a net deficiency in the bank's condition of $2,915,889.34?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is not quite the way I would put it.
Mr. PECORA. That is the way he put it.
Mr. LONGLEY. NO. IS it not stated—have you a photostat of it?
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Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. I think it is stated as estimated, is it not—the losses

he suggests there?
Mr. PECORA. Under the caption of " Examiner's Estimate of

Bank's Condition."
Mr. LONGLEY. So that was his estimate of the deficiency ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Don't you think the estimate was accurate?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I dp not.
Mr. PECORA. What do you think it was?
Mr. LONGLEY. We finally worked it out on a different basis.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that he said, in reviewing the assets he

found in the bank at that time, as follows:
Summary of assets just includes doubtful and loss, as practically all assets

are slow and undesirable.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not remember that note, but it may have been
in there.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that he stated as follows in that report:
The figures set up in this summary give a fairly complete picture of this

company. An effort has been made to set out in a fair manner the losses and
doubtful items of the various departments. At the present time a complete,
analysis of the mortgage department is impossible, and many losses are apt to
show up in the future. The company is in a very serious position, and final
disposition is left to the office.

Meaning the office of the banking commission.
Mr. LONGLEY. I suppose; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with that ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I remember it, generally. I have not seen it for

some time, but I think it is probably just as he turned it in.
Mr. PECORA. That is, that is a fair report—a fair characterization ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think that is his opinion, all right. We had some

differences on our final work-out of the thing; it was so difficult at
that time to fix values, so difficult to determine what man could and
what man could not take care of his future payments, and employ-
ment was very, very poor in Detroit, and the curve on mortgage
collections follows the curve of employment almost exactly.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that he made the following comment
in his report of that examination:

Credit files on loans and discounts very unsatisfactory. The few statements
in files are mostly on corporations, hardly any on individuals, and the few
statements are in most cases obsolete. No attempt appears to be made to
have adequate credit information on short collateral lines.

Mr. LONGLEY. We were making every effort to correct that at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. HOW had the credit files on loans and discounts been
permitted to lapse into a condition where the examiner, as of
August 1932, reports them as being very unsatisfactory and " the
few statements in the files are mostly on corporations, hardly any
on individuals, and the few statements are in most cases obsolete " ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I do not know how it happened in the past,
but I do know that these new men that we put to work on that
liquidation were making every effort to get those credit files as
they should be. They were very strenuously attacking that job.

Senator COTJZENS. Did they get into that condition under Mr.
Stalker's administration?
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Mr. LONGLEY. They were in that condition when I took hold of
it, as that report, of course, indicates.

Mr. PEOORA. DO you recall that shortly after Mr. Hudson, the
State examiner, completed this examination, he and Mr. M. C.
Taylor, deputy commissioner of banking for the State- of Michigan,
attended a conference with a number of the directors of the trust
company with regard to the condition of the trust company and the
losses to be written off ?

Mr. LONGLEY. What date was that ?
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was some time shortly after the completion

of this examination.
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh. This same examination?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I remember.
Mr. PECORA. Were you one of the directors with whom that con-

ference was held by Mr. Hudson, the examiner, and Mr. Taylor,
deputy banking commissioner?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the substance of the discussion in that

conference ?
Mr. LONGLEY. These write-offs and estimated losses.
Mr. PECORA. What write-offs were agreed upon should be made?

Do you remember the aggregate amount?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t was finally determined by the Department that

we should write off somewhere around Zy2 million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that accomplished?
Mr. LONGLEY. The officers wrote off thos& items, picking out what

they considered, with the banking department, were the losses that
should be written down and out of the books1.

Mr. PECORA. Was it in order to enable the trust company to make
these write-offs of about 3y2 million dollars that the trust company
about that time obtained a loan of 3% million dollars from the
Board?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes—well, no; the loan was made to the group.
Mr. PECORA. The loan was made to the group ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And the group then made it to the Trust Co.?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Senator COTJZENS. Was that the only State bank examination "that

was made while you were president of the Trust Co.?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think there was one—let me see [After referring

to data.] Yes; I guess that is right; that wTas the only one.
Senator COUZENS. The only examination made while you were

president ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; that is the only one.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know a corporation called the Congress

Corporation ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I knowT of it.
Mr. PECORA. And is that a subsidiary or affiliate of the group?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. It was organized by the group, was it not ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. For what purpose?

175511—34
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Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know; I never saw the documents in con-
nection with that company. I know that these assets that were
lifted out of the Trust Co. were sold to the Congress Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. By the group?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; by the trust company itself; and I am assum-

ing that the function of the Congress Corporation at that time was
for the purpose of taking these assets that were written off.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the Congress Corporation was used,
to speak in the vernacular, as a sort of " dumping ground " for the
bad assets that were taken out of the trust company, was it not ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, they took those assets of the trust company.
What else they took I do not know, because I was not connected
with the Congress Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were connected with the group, were you not?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was all done at the instance of the group

and in furtherance of the group's policy?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right; but I would not like to try to tell

you what the business of the Congress Corporation was, because I
do not believe I ever found out, even by hearsay. I know they took
those assets.

Mr. PECORA. AS a director of the group, were you not kept posted
or informed currently as to the activities of business transactions
of the group ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In that fashion did you not learn the uses and pur-

poses to which the Congress Corporation was being applied by the
group ?

Mr. LONGLEY. In a general way; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And what were they, in a general way?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not remember having any particular business

with the Congress Corporation brought to my attention other than
these things that had to do with the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. With your Trust Co. ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I suppose I was not particularly attentive and was

not interested in anything except what had to do with the Trust Co.
at that time, so far as the Congress Corporation was concerned.

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1932 did the board of directors of
the Trust Co. appoint an examining committee to make an examina-
tion of the Trust Co., as of December 13, 1932?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did that examining committee make a report of its

examination ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; after the holiday was concluded.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember who the members of that examining

committee of the board were?
Mr. LONGLEY. I remember some of them; I do not know that I

can tell you all; but Mr. George Klein and Mr. Walker and others.
Have you a copy of it ? That will show.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that Mr. Clark^on Wormer was chair-
man of the examining committee?
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Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know that he was on that committee. He
made a report on real estate.

Mr. PECOKA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy
of the report of this examining committee of the Union Guardian
Trust Co. as of December 13, 1932, which report is signed on March
10, 1932. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such report?

Mr. LONGLEY. This would appear to be, from what I remember
of it. If you took it from the records, I will assume so.

Mr. PECORA. It was so taken from the records. I offer it in evi-
dence; but in view of its voluminous character I do not think it
necessary at this time, at least, to spread it in full on the minutes.
I wish to make references to portions of the text thereof from time
to time.

Senator COTJZENS. The same may be admitted, but not printed in
the record. Just mark it as an exhibit.

(Photostatic copy of report of examining committee of Union
Guardian Trust Co. as of Dec. 13, 1932, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 92, Jan. 17, 1934.")

Mr. LONGLEY. Mr. Pecora, I do not find Mr. Wormer's name on
the committee. I wonder if he was not just a member of the sub-
committee that this committee appointed to examine real estate?

Mr. PECORA. I understand the original was signed by him as chair-
man of the committee.

Mr. LONGLEY. On page 2 of this report which is marked " Exhibit
92 " I find this [reading] :

Partly as a matter of expediency and partly as a method of obtaining the
most accurate information, the committee—
that is, the examining committee—
authorized its chairman to appoint a subcommittee of directors to examine
real-estate mortgages and land contracts owned by the Trust Co. The following
subcommittee was accordingly appointed:

And it names Mr. Wormer, Mr. Trowbridge, Mr. Deming, Dr.
George E. Andrews, Mr. Alger Sheldon; and none of those gentle-
men seem to be on the committee itself. So apparently they were
directors taken from elsewhere and not on that committee.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read the following from the report just
received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 92." I am
reading from pages 4 and 5 thereof

Senator COUZENS. Have you a record of who signed that report,
before you start to read that ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir; Mr. Wormer.
Mr. LONGLEY. I think you are mistaken, Mr. Pecora, on that. He

signed that subcommittee report that is attached, I believe. I think
all of the members of the committee signed this examination.

Mr. PECORA. The only name that appears on this copy is Mr.
Wormer, Jr.

Mr. LONGLEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Unless I have overlooked something. The report is

signed by William K. Muir, H. B. Hoyt, Eobert Oakland, George B.
Eussell, George H. Klein, C. H. Murphy, Fred C. Austin, and H. H.
Walker.
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Mr. LONGLEY. That is right. That is the committee. The sub-
committee report is attached as an exhibit.

Mr. PECORA. The subcommittee report is the one signed by Mr.
Wormer ?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right; and that is the report on the real
estate.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, reading from pages 4 and 5 of the report [read-
ing] :

The assets referred to in the foregoing have been classified in four columns,
" Good ", " Slow "y" Doubtful", and " Loss " (Except bonds and securities, land
contracts and real estate, which only appear in "Good" and "Loss" ) . De-
tailed schedules accompany the report, with the exception of items classified 100
percent good. These are not listed. Items marked " Slow " are considered by
the committee to be eventually good. " Doubtful" does not indicate a probable
100 percent loss of the total in the column. No doubt many of such items will
eventually pay out, at least in part, and in some cases perhaps substantially. A
50 percent reserve is later recommended. The committee feels that there is a
definite loss which should be charged off of items in the loss column.

Since the date as of which this examination is made you have listened to the
president's report covering the result of the Trust Co.'s business in the year
1932 in which it was stated that late in December the Group made provision for
" lifting out" about 3% million dollars of questionable assets. Explaining more
in detail, this figure represented what we consider to be fair charge-off items as
determined by the officers of this company and of the Group company, and these
were sold at face value to the Congress Corporation, a holding company wholly
owned by the Group company, the consideration being the cancelation of the
Trust Co.'s liability on a like amount of certificates of deposit owned by the
Ford interests "—

And so forth.
Mr. Longley, you referred in your testimony this forenoon, among

other things, to. the withdrawal by the Trust Co. from deposit
accounts which it maintained in various other banks of sums aggre-
gating a little more than Sy2 million dollars, which withdrawals you
said were in cash, and the cash was placed in the vaults of the com-
pany ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; after the holiday.
Mr. PECORA. That is between February 15 and February 23, 1932?
Mr. LONGLEY. In there somewhere.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell this committee what disposition was

made of any of the cash so withdrawn and stored in the vaults of
the Trust Co.?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, what was not paid to the trust depositors is
still there, I suppose.

Mr. PECORA. What trust depositors received any payment there-
from?

Mr. LONGLEY. I have no idea, without seeing the records. The
A fund depositors that are on the records of the company, and who
applied, undoubtedly were paid something; but I do not know who
they were, now, without referring again to the books.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much of the 3 ^ million dollars
approximately was so paid out?

Mr. LONGLEY. I have not the slightest idea. I think, probably no
more than normal.

Mr. PECORA. What would be normal?
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, that account maintained itself around be-

tween 4 and 6 millions. I think probably that account maintained

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 8 5 7

itself even after the holiday; I don't know; I am just guessing, but
I would suppose so.

Senator COUZENS. From the time of the closing of the Trust Co.
to the time of the appointment of the conservator, you have had no
access to the records?

Mr. LONGLEY. No, sir; I have not. I think I can get information
by calling Mr. Harris. He probably would give it to me. When-
ever I have asked him for information I have received it.

Senator COUZENS. That is, the conservator has no objection to giv-
ing you access to the records he has in his possession?

Mr. LONGLEY. He has not turned me loose in the records, but
whenever I have asked questions he has given me information.

Senator COUZENS. I think the committee would like to have a
record of the withdrawals of those A funds from the time the three
million and odd dollars was withdrawn from banks and placed in the
vaults, up to the time of the appointment of the conservator, if you
can get that information.

Mr. LONGLEY. Would you like me to get it by mail ?
Senator COUZENS. Well, I think if you can get by telephone we

would like it better—or by wire.
Mr. LONGLEY. I will try to, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, do you recall a meeting of the execu-

tive committee of the board of directors of the Union Guardian
Trust Co. which was held on February 23, 1933 ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Not just by that description; no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall a meeting at which took place the

adoption of the following resolution, according to the minute book
[reading] :

Resolved, That the officers be and they hereby are directed to withdraw
all funds held by depositaries in Chicago for the account of and on behalf of
this company;

2. Resolved, That anticipated requrements for disbursement of trust ac-
counts for 30 days be withdrawn from the depositaries of the bank in cash
and held in the vaults of the bank;

Further resolved, That 90 percent of the balance then on deposit be with-
drawn and invested in short-term United States Government obligations,
preferably Treasury bills or retained in cash or both.

Further resolved, That the balance on deposit after such withdrawals be
carried on deposit in the New York and Pittsburgh depositaries of the company
or withdrawn at any time, held in cash or invested in short-term obligations
of the United States Government, preferably Treasury bills.

The officers and directors are to do all things necessary to carry the fore-
going into effect.

Resolved, That the officers be and they are hereby authorized to conduct the
fiduciary business of the company (with a very considerable degree of free-
dom of action), provided that in so doing the company's debtor and creditor
relationships and its own status as regards assets and liabilities are not
affected.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I remember that meeting.
Mr. PECORA. YOU attended the meeting as a member of the execu-

tive committee of the board?
Mr. LONGLEY. I am not certain. Does it show that I attended it.
Mr. PECORA. We have not the minute book here. I have only

certain extracts.
Mr. LONGLEY. I am not sure I attended it, but I am familiar

with the adoption of that resolution.
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Senator COUZENS. DO you know who were there ?
Mr. LONGLEY. No, sir; not without checking up on the minutes*

That is what I was wondering about.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that 2 days after this meeting of the

executive committee of the board there was a meeting of the board
oi; directors of the Trust Co. at which, among other things, the fol-
lowing action was taken—and I am reading, now, from what pur-
ports to be a copy of page 118 of the minute book in use at that
time [reading] :

The minutes of the regular meeting of the executive committee held Thurs-
day, February 23, 1933, were r'ead and after discussion the following resolu-
tion was duly made, supported and unanimously carried:

"Resolved, That the action of the executive committee at its meeting held
February 23, 1933,. be ratified- and approved, except that the clause contained
in Resolution 7, reading as follows: ' with a very considerable degree of free-
dom of action' be stricken out, and that the officers be, and they are hereby,,
directed to continue the trust business of the company until further instruction,
from the board, provided that no debtor or creditor relation of the bank be
affected.

"Further resolved, That the officers be and they are hereby directed to call
the board together from day to day if any new changes in the situation take
place."

It was the consensus that the banking commissioner be further informed of
the company's present operations through presentation to him of a copy of
the minutes of the meeting of the executive committee held February 23, 1933*
together with a copy of the minutes of this meeting.

You note that the resolution styled " Resolution No. 7 ", adopted
by the executive committee on February 23, 1933, was amended at
the board meeting held 2 days later by striking out the words " with
a very considerable degree of freedom of action ? "

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the discussion that was had at the

meeting of the board on February 25, 1933, at which that action
was taken?

Mr. LONGLEY. No; I do not. I do not know just why that was.
I would assume it was because the directors were being super-
cautious about the operations of the company during the holiday.

Senator COUZENS. I would like to have your interpretation, Mr.
Longley, of the meaning of this resolution which has been desig-
nated as " no. 1", where it says that you may have freedom of
action, " provided, that in so doing the company's debtor and cred-
itor relationships and its own status as regards assets and liabilities
are not effected." What does that mean?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know exactly what that latter part means,
but the thought, as I remember it, was that during that period of
lack of knowledge of what our situation was going to be, the ter-
mination of the holiday or wlien the new legislation was worked
out, the directors were trying to be as careful as they could on all
questions concerning debtor and creditor relationships. I think
that was a very sensible thing to do.

Senator COUZENS. HOW could you conduct the fiduciary business
of the company with a very considerable degree of f reedoin

Mr. LONGLEY. That was the part that was stricken.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but it was in operation 2 days before. I t

was in there when the resolution was adopted. I am just wonder-
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ing how you could conduct any business without " the company's
debtor and creditor relationships and its own status in regard to
liabilities and assets being affected." That is such a ridiculous res-
olution, to me, that I do not understand it.

Mr. LONGLEY. I am not sure that I fully appreciate the meaning
of it, myself; but we were trying to be as exceedingly cautious as
we could, as far as the creditors were concerned, and the depositors,
and the R.F.C.; but at the same time we thought it absolutely
necessary to preserve our fiduciary business and to protect those
trust papers of the company, and we did that as best we could. I
think that is about as far as it went during that period.

Senator COUZENS. Any withdrawal of any of those funds by one
of your clients or customers would affect the debtor and creditor
relationships. It seems to me that it is contradictory. In one place
you say you can go ahead and in another place you say you must stop,

Mr. LONGLEY. I would not like to try to say what that meant. I
know what we did.

Senator COTJZENS. What you did was to pay out some of those trust
funds?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; we did; exactly.
Senator COUZENS. Right up to the time that the conservator was

appointed ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is right. I do not know what the amounts

were. I only know we did it.
Senator COTJZENS. That is the information that you are going to

get for the committee?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For the purpose of refreshing your recollection, let

me read further from the minute book this extract of the minutes of a
meeting held on February 25, last, at page 119 of the minute book
[reading] :

Upon inquiry the board was informed that the last examination of the bank
indicated liabilities in excess of $7,000,000 over the assets of the company, that
of this amount 3% million dollars had been written off through arrangement
with the depositors and would be approved by the banking commissioner.

Upon inquiry the board was informed that substantially all of the class A
trust fund deposits had been withdrawn from the depositaries of the company
outside of the State of Michigan; that currency approximating #$3,463,000 is
held in the vaults in the bank and that the balance remaining in* depositaries
outside the State of Michigan is approximately $189,000.

Do you recall that those proceedings took place at the board
meeting?

Mr. LONGLEY. I think that is probably true.
Senator COUZENS. We will recess at this time until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the subcommittee took a recess until 2

p.m., Jan. 17, 1934.)
AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order and resume
its hearing.
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TESTIMONY OP CLIFFOKD B. LONGLEY—Kesumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, referring to the exhibit known as
" Committee Exhibit No. 92 ", of this date, which was received in
evidence this morning, and which consists of a copy of the report
of the examining committee of the Union Guardian Detroit Co.,
as of December 13, 1932

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). You mean of the Union Guardian
Trust Co. ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; of the Union Guardian Trust Co. I want to
call your attention to schedule no. 6 attached to this report and
forming a part thereof, showing the liability of officers and directors
of the bank as of December 13, 1932. And is shows that as of that
date the liability of the different officers and directors of the bank,
on their respective individual accounts, aggregated $2,477,040.45;
and that the aggregate of their liabilities as endorsers or guarantors
was $136,010. Do you know whether anything has been done toward
liquidating these liabilities of officers and directors?

Mr. LONGLEY. Since that report?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know how much; no. I think every effort

has been made, on the part of the conservator principally, to collect
those loans.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, many of these loans were of long stand-
ing, weren't they ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes. They were old accounts rather than loans
of long standing. They would change from time to time, for
instance, take the Oakman loan

Mr. PECORA (interposing). The Robert Oakman loan is a direct
liability of the payer, in the aggregate as of December 13, 1932, ac-
cording to this report, of $1,653,412.65; and in addition to which

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). Yes.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). He was liable as endorser or guarantor

to the extent of $105,000.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Both these items are exclusive of mortgage loans.

And what were you going to say a moment ago about the Oakman
loan account?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, that was paid down and increased again. I t
was a more or less open account, or an open loan on account of those
advances, I mean that part that pertains to the advances.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Anything else?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think that is it.
Senator COUZENS. And for that reason you do not call it an old

loan?
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, it is an old loan. His business goes back, I

believe, to the year 1916. But he has gotten loans from the trust
company and then they have been paid off, and then new loans have
been made, as he developed his real-estate business, over the ques-
tion of the ye&rs he had been a customer of the trust company, I
think since approximately 1916. Of course, real estate isn't liquid,
or is not liquidating very fast now, nor was it in 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the principal kind of collateral that he
gave for those loans, real estate?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 8 6 1

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir. He was in the real-estate business, a large
real-estate operator in the city of Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to this personal liability, what mortgage
loans were made to him, I mean loans that are not included in this
aggregate of $1,653,412.65?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know. At the end of the year my memo-
randum shows we had $144,426 in mortgage loans.

Mr. PECORA. Exclusive of this liability on his part of $1,653,412.65.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; outside of that. Now, wait a minute! What

did you say ?
Mr. PECORA. According to the report of the examining committee

as of December 13, 1932, the liability as payer of Robert Oakman, a
director, was $1,653,412.65, except mortgage loans.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, if that report says that, that is probably so.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't you familiar with the loan account of Mr.

Oakman ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Somewhat; yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent? What can you tell the committee

about it? How was it secured, among other things?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t was secured by real estate owned by Mr. Oakman,

running south from Grand Biver Avenue, we will say. And I believe
he reduced his loan towards

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was it improved real estate?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes. He put a great deal of money into that

real estate. I t ran into the millions of dollars, I think, over those
years.

Mr. PECORA. Had he financed those real-estate operations largefy
by means of loans made to him by the trust company?

Mr. LONGLEY. I think so. There was also a piece of real estate
that ran south of this parcel adjoining Grand River Avenue, nearly
as far down as the River Rouge plant. Then there was another
piece that he had and that is covered by those loans, that ran north
from Grand River Avenue, and around close to Third Avenue,
nearly to the Ford plant at Highland Park. I do not know how
many miles that is, but it was adjoining what is called the Oakman
Boulevard, running approximately from one plant to the other.
In all probability—and this is a figure that has been given to me
as an estimate—he had an investment of perhaps 10 millions of
dollars in those properties. Some of it, of course, had been paid
back. But his total investment, perhaps, would aggregate that sum.

Mr. PECORA. TO what extent, if you can tell this committee, had
this Oakman loan account been liquidated during the year 1932?
That is, during the period of the year prior to December 13, 1932,
which would take in the greater part of the year ?

Mr. LONGLEY. There were a good many payments on the account,
but I think as a whole the loan increased rather than decreased.

Mr. PEOORA. During the year 1932 ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think so. He had to take care of taxes and certain

other things that had to be met.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, according to the report of the State bank

examiner made as of September 14, 1931, on that date Mr. Oakman
owed the bank on account of loans upon which he was directly liable
an aggregate of $1,283,000, the entire amount of which was classi-
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fied as " slow " in the analysis made of the loan accounts of the
trust company at that time. That was about a year and a quarter
prior to December 13, 1932, so it would seem that his loan account
had increased by something like $400,000 during the year 1932.

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think so. I think there has been some-
thing left out there. I may be wrong about that, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, if it was left out, it was left
out by your examining committee.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, that might be, but I don't know. As I re-
member that loan, when I first became acquainted with it it was
about what it is now, or what it was in February of 1933. There
wasn't much change in it.

Senator COTJZENS. This State bank examination was as of Sep-
tember 1931 and you were not there with the trust company then?

Mr. LONGLEY. No.
Senator COTTZENS. Mr. Pecora, the witness was not there in 1931.
Mr. PECORA. I was not there then, but when I first became familiar

with that account it was around $1,500,000 or $1,600,000, or that is
my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Toward the end of 1932 it was $1,653,000.
Mr. LONGLEY. I am talking about the end of 1931. My first rec-

ollection of that loan was that it was approximately what it was
in February of 1933.

Senator COTJZENS. DO you mean by that to say that it was not
increased after you became president of the trust company?

Mr. PECORA. Oh, no. He said it was1 increased.
# Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; it was as I remember it. We advanced some

funjds for his income taxes, and for other taxes, and things such
as that, that he had to meet in order to protect the properties.

Senator COTTZENS. That was after you became president of the
trust company ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir. Without looking at the account, Mr.
Pecora, I could not tell you just what it was.

Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Without looking at the account I could not tell you

what it was increased to as compared to the period of 1931.
Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan account of a director or officer

as shown by the report of the examining committee of the trust com-

?any as of December 13, 1932, appears to be that of J. Walter
)rake, a director. I t amounted to $159,712.50. Do you know

whether anything has been done toward the liquidation of that loan ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I don't believe that there was very much done.
The CHAIRMAN. Was it secured?
Mr. LONGLEY. In a way; yes.
Mr. PECORA. In what way ?
Mr. LONGLEY. There are $100,000 of Union Trust Building bonds,

and 14,700 shares of Hupp Motor Co. stock.
Mr. PECORA. What kind of stock?
Mr. LONGLEY. Hupp Motor Co*, stock.
Mr. PECORA. Oh. I understand now. Hupp Motor Co. stock.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. Mr. Drake was connected with that company.

I t was thought that there would be some recovery in that security.
I do not know whether they have sold any of it since then or not.
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Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan account of an officer or director
as of December 13, 1932, appears to be that of Mr. Frank W. Blair
jointly with C. L., Ayers.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I t amounted to $124,640.34. What can you tell us

about that ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is a joint obligation with Mr. Ayers. And I

do not believe there has been any great amount of liquidation of it.
Senator COUZENS. What was that secured by?
Mr. LONGLEY. By an agreement of Paris Adams covering the pur-

chase of 500 shares of American Life Insurance Co. stock. And it
is my understanding that Mr. Adams has made his payments regu-
larly. There has been that amount, at least, of liquidation.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, apparently that loan account was created sub-
sequent to September 14, 1931.

Mr. LONGLEY. NO. That is not according to my memory on it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I do not see Mr. Blair's name in this report.
Mr. LONGLEY. I think if you will look
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I mean in the report as of September

14, 1931.
Mr. LONGLEY. The date I have is July 16,1929.
Mr. PECORA. I do find in the analysis of loans, in the report of

September 14, 1931, a loan account of one Clarence L. Ayers of
$429,946.87, all of which was classified as " slow ". Is that the loan
account to which Mr. Blair's liability attached

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). As of December 13, 1932?
Mr. LONGLEY. I don't think so. I think that is a separate loan.

I think that Mr. Ayers' obligation would ultimately be good.
Senator COUZENS. What was the size of it when the trust company

closed? Do you know? Have you any records of it?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the next largest loan account of a director or

officer as of December 13, 1932, appears to be that of S. L. Deacon,
a vice president of the trust company.

Mr. LONGLEY. E. L. Deacon that should be.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; E. L. Deacon, amounting to $79,000. Do you

know anything about that loan ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t was originally made in 1928 when Mr. Deacon

was employed.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the genesis was of that loan?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir; that was the genesis of it. Mr. Deacon

had some properties in Detroit at the time, and he was employed
by George L. Fuller & Co. The trust company, as I remember it—
and this is all hearsay, but it is what I have been told about this
loan—the trust company wanted to employ Mr. Deacon, and offered
him the salary, which he refused, and he explained that the salary
was not large enough to take care of his needs, that he had been
conducting this business, and I believe it was that of some apart-
ment houses that he was purchasing and operating at the same time,
and that in order for him to come with the trust company the trust
company would have to make some arrangements so that he could
handle those apartments. So they took over the loans when they
employed him.
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Mr. PECORA. What security did the trust company have for that
loan account?

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, it was really, I would say, a second mortgage
I believe there was a bond issue on the properties. I haven't any
note of that, but I believe there was a bond issue on the properties,
and the trust company was given a deed, which was recorded as a
mortgage until repayment.

Mr. PECORA. A second mortgage ?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is what it would amount to. But there was

a deed recorded behind those bonds.
Mr. PECORA, In the report by the State bank examiner, as of Sep-

tember 14, 1931, the loan of E. L. Deacon and wife was $79,000,
which corresponds to the amount found by the examining committee
as of December 13, 1932. So, apparently, there had been no liquida-
tion of any part of that loan between those dates.

Mr. LONGLEY. During 1932 there was some of it charged off. I
think you will find it was charged off around to $38,000. I don't
know whether that happened in the last charge-off or not.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan account reported by the exam-
ining committee of an officer or director is that of Harry C. Bulkley,
a director, amounting to $63,500.

Mr. LONGLEY. AS of what date is that ?
Mr. PECORA. AS of December 13, 1932, according to the report of

the examining committee of the trust company.
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, they are probably correct. My memorandum

shows that it is $69,000.
Mr. PECORA. I t is $63,500 according to the report marked in evi-

dence as exhibit no. 92.
Senator COTJZENS. What date are those figures that you have, Mr.

Longley ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t is " 12-20-33." The balance of the loan was

$59,370. Apparently he had paid something on it.
Senator COTTZENS. That was over a year afterwards.
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes.
Senator COTTZENS. That probably explains it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that loan secured by?
Mr. LONGLEY. There is a lot of Guardian Detroit Union Group

stock, and there was a large amount of Machine Co. stock, and 700
shares of the Detroit Local News, and 500 shares of another stock,
and 75 shares of Packard Motor Co. and 312 shares of River Rouge
Improvement Co. and 200 shares of Lorillard Co. common stock, and
the assignment of certain life insurance that he had, and the assign-
ment of an interest in a certain mortgage.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know when Mr. Bulkley's loan liability was
first created?

Mr. LONGLEY. I t was 10-25-29,.according to my memorandum. I t
was increased in May of 1931.

Mr. PECORA. From what amount to what amount?
Mr. LONGLEY. From $26,000 to $69,000. He added $43,000 to it.

I think that loan undoubtedly will be paid.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that?
Mr. LONGLEY. I say, I think that loan undoubtedly will be paid.
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Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan to an officer or director, as set
out in this report of December 13, 1932, was to Luther S. Trow-
bridge, a director, $62,000. What do you know about that?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; that is true. That loan was originally made
in 1930.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you the total loans made to officers and
directors ?

Mr. PECORA. I have the total shown in this report of December
13, 1932. I t is $2,477,040.45, excepting mortgage loans.

Mr. LONGLEY. And approximately one and one-sixth million of
that to one of the directors.

Senator COTJZENS. Have you any record, Mr. Pecora, of any other
large loans that are criticized by the examiner ?

Mr. PECORA. I was looking to see if this Trowbridge loan was
mentioned in the examiner's report of September 1931. In the report
of examination of state examiner as of September 14,1931, it appears
that this Trowbridge loan account was then $62,000, which corre-
sponds to the amount on December 13, 1932, and that the entire lot
was classified in September 1931 as slow.

What collateral was against that loan?
Senator COUZENS. YOU just read that, did you not?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; I do not think I read the Trowbridge collateral.

There was 45% shares of Guardian Detroit Union Group stock;
there were 708 shares of the capital stock of the Village Homes
Co., of Grosse Pointe; 144 shares of the capital stock of the Detroit
JLegal News. That seems to be all.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan to a director seems to have
been George B. Russell. According to the examining committee's
report as of December 13, 1932, that amounts to $43,700. What do
you know about that?

Mr. LONGLEY. The balance on December 20, 1933, seems to have
been $40,000, according to the memorandum that was given to me.
This was originally made in 1922. It was increased in 1929 to
$83,000. The collateral was: 717 shares of McChord Radiator; 118
shares of Russell Steel Construction Co.; 214 shares of Republic
Gear Co.; 200 shares of Vortex Cup Co.; 800 shares of Sparks-
Withington; 150 shares Detroit Bankers; 46 shares United States
Steel; 520 shares Claud Neon Lights; 300 shares Detroit Aircraft;
109 shares Walker & Co. A, and 278 shares Walker & Co. B; certifi-
cate of beneficial interest covering 638 shares of Michigan Steel
Corporation; a demand note of Raymond Russell, in the amount
of $7,100; assignment of one-ninth interest in the estate of George
H. Russell; and an assignment of $45,000 life insurance policies.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest loan account to a director is that of
Clarkson C. Wormer, Jr., amounting to $31,500, according to the
examining committee's report as of December 13, 1932.

Mr. LONGLEY. That has since been replaced by cash, through the
^Congress Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest is a loan account of $26,500 to
Fred T. Moran, a director.

Mr. LONGLEY. $25,000, did you say?
Mr. PECORA. $26,500.
Mr. LONGLEY. That, at the present time, or in December, had been

charged off, down to $10,000. The present collateral is: 620 shares
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 8 6 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

of Guardian Detroit Union Group; and 150 shares of Central West
Casualty Co.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest is a loan to Hobart B. Hoyt, a di-
rector, amounting to $25,000, as of December 13, 1932.

Mr. LONGLEY. That was made in 1929, and the collateral is: 100
shares of General Motors, 37 shares Detroit Edison, 139 shares of
Michigan Steel Castings, and an assignment of the interest in the
estate of Helen N. Hoyt.

Mr. PECORA. There is a joint loan liability of Fred T. Moran, a
director, with one John Dwyer, that I notice in the examining com-
mittee's report as of December 13, 1932, mounting to $158,327.86.
What do you know about that ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I cannot give you the details of that. I t was
$160,000, did you say?

Mr. PECORA. One hundred and fifty-eight thousand three hundred
and twenty-seven dollars and some cents.

Mr. LONGLEY. Approximately that. I t was a loan that was made
some time ago—1931. I cannot give you the details of what is
behind that. I have no memorandum of it.

Mr. PECORA. The next largest appears to be a loan of $11,436.72,
to Eugene A. Miller, vice president and comptroller of the trust
company, according to the report of the examining committee as of
December 13, 1932.

Mr. LONGLEY. I have no memorandum of that. I remember the
loan.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the genesis of that loan ?
Mr. LONGLEY. No; I do not. It was an old loan, long before my

time.
Mr. PECORA. All the other loans of officers and directors shown

on schedule 6 attached to the report of the examining committee of
December 13, 1932, are for various amounts, all of them being less
than $10,000 each.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think so; and most of them to officers. I
do not know that there are any other directors; are there ?

Mr. PECORA. Most of them appear to have been junior officers.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes. (After conferring with an associate.) Mr.

Pecora, there is one thing that ought to be stated about the Oakman
loan. Mr. Oakman was not a director of the Trust Co. until perhaps
10 years or better after he first began business with the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. He first began business in 1916?
Mr. LONGBEY. In 1916. I think he did not become a director until

1926 or 1927, something of that sort, long, long after.
Mr. PECORA. From that time on his loan account increased, did it

not?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; I think you will find the high point even before

that. I never looked it up, but I believe that is what you will find.
I have been told that is true.

Mr. PECORA. I note this statement in the body of this report of
the examining committee as of December 13, 1932 [reading] :

The Trust Co.'s loan with Reconstruction Finance Corporation December 13,
1932, was $7,300,540.20, secured by several hundred items of collateral having
a total face value of approximately $31,000,000. It would perhaps be interest-
ing to report the committee's total appraisal of this collateral, but the commit-
tee did not feel justified in taking additional time to segregate these items
from the general classification list, all of which are included therein.
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Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know any special reason why the committee

did not take the time to appraise the market value, or the liquidating
value of this collateral pledged with the K.F.C. ?

Mr. LONGLEY. They started that job in December, as I remem-
ber, and they spent days and days and days at it, away from their
own businesses. There was a hold-up on it during the declaration
of the holiday, and then afterwards they decided to complete it.
When they had finished with that, they felt that they did not want
to take the time—these particular men—to segregate those particular
items that were pledged, go through them, and appraise them. I am
sorry they did not do it now, myself; I wish very much that they
had.

Mr. PEOORA. Did they ever make such an appraisal and report
thereon to the officers and directors of the bank?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO; they did not, I am very sorry to say, because
the personal opinion of one of the directors, George Klein, was
expressed before the grand jury in Detroit, as I remember, as to
his examination. As I remember, he stated that he felt that these
assets would liquidate the Trust Co. deposits, and creditors.

Mr. PECORA. Did he give anything more detailed than that?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not remember what it was. I t is in his

testimony.
Senator COTTZENS. DO you think they would liquidate the deposit

liability of the Trust Co. ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know, now. At the time we closed I fully

believed that it would. I felt certain that if we could preserve that
fiduciary business through this loan, that business would, in time,
pay out every creditor and every depositor.

Senator COTTZENS. Have they not now arranged to conduct the
fiduciary business ?

Mr. LONGLEY. They are in process of arranging it. I have not
heard for the last 3 or 4 weeks.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you the following from this report
of the examining committee of the Trust Co. as of December 13,
1932, under the title of " Liquidation, 1932 ", appearing at pages 14
and 15 of the report in question [reading] :

Your committee recognizes that since the date of the previous examination
conditions have made it extremely difficult for the officers to effect substantial
liquidation of assets. In cases where loans are not supported by marketable
securities every effort has been made to obtain statements of the company
whose stock is held as collateral, and/or the maker of the note.

Loans and discounts as of January 1, 1932, amounted to $11,387,906.48, and
as of the date of this examination, $9,809,752.43, showing a net reduction of
$1,578,244.05.

Do you know how that reduction was obtained ?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. This is what your examining committee said about it.
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I read further from the report
Mr. LONGLEY. I do know that during the year 1932 there was

approximately $5,000,000 liquidation.
Mr.. PECORA. This is what the examining committee found to have

been the principal method of producing that net reduction in the
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loans and discounts as between January 1, 1932, and December 13,
1932 [reading] :

$915,479.88 represented charge-offs, and $362,764.17 liquidation.

So that nearly two thirds of the reduction was brought about by
charge-offs.

Mr. LONGLEY. That was one particular item, was it not ?
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LONGLEY. That was one particular item.
Mr. PECORA. What was that one particular item?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know. You read it—loans and discounts,

wasn't it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LONGLEY, For the whole Trust Co. during that year, we got

approximate liquidation of around $5,000,000.
Senator COTJZENS. What was that particular item of $915,000

charge-off under loans and discounts?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know without checking up.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you the following from page 8 of the

examining committee's report of December 13, 1932, under the cap-
tion of " Charge-off losses column ":

In view of what has been reported in the foregoing, your committee recom-
mends either charging off th3 items under net loss, totaling $4,789,689.89, or
setting up an appropriate special reserve to which these items of loss, when
taken, may be charged.

Senator COUZENS. IS there any indication what those items are?
Do you know what they are, Mr. Longley?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO ; not without checking the report. That was
the report, you see, that came after the holiday, and I never had
much of an opportunity to study out what should be done with it.

Mr. PECORA. On page 20 of this examining committee's report,
under the caption " Summary of Charge-offs, Etc.", I read as follows:

Capital structure, December 13, 1932: Capital surplus and undivided profits,
$7,394,891.87; reserves for balance sheet, $1,034,187.45; less rent reserve, not
allowed, $87,864.63; total, $946,322.82.

Of the above reserves, there were used for write-off purposes, prior to the
date of this report, $90,372.72, of which $7,000 was for items not covered by
the committee's recommendations.

Charges as recommended: Losses, $4,789,689.89. Doubtful, one half of $2,924,-
131.97, amounting to $1,462,065.98. For loans of less than $5,000, $79,184.
For trust account advances of less than $2,000, $17,691.94. Reserves for Amer-
ican State bank guarantees, $420,442.53. Reserves for items in litigation,
$155,428.50. C. W. Harrah, $61,750. Childrens' fund, $60,000, making a total
of charge-offs of $7,046,252.84.

Mr. LONGLEY. Charge-offs and reserves.
Mr. PECORA. Charge-offs and reserves, leaving a resulting capital

of $1,287,961.85.
Senator COUZENS. Have you a copy of this report, Mr. Longley?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU will notice on the bottom of that re-

port that Mr. Pecora just read, the item " Childrens' fund." That
does not mean the childrens' fund of Michigan, does it? There
could not be any charge-offs for that?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I think it does, as I remember. Let us see if
I can find it here.
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Senator COUZENS. They never had any loans. How could there be
charge-offs ?

Mr. LONGLEY. It was not that. It was liability of the Trust Co.
Shall I read it?

Mr. PECORA. Please.
Mr. LONGLEY (reading) :
In December of 1929 the Guardian Trust Go. had sold the childrens' fund

of Michigan $1,560,000 in mortgages. The Trust Go. agreed that if payments
on the principal of the same should in any year be less than $150,000 it would
repurchase from the fund sufficient mortgages to bring the principal payments
received during the year up to that amount.

It also agreed to substitute new mortgages in good standing for any on
which interest payments were 3 months or more in arrears, or principal 6
months or more in arrears.

At the present time the principal balance due under the mortgages held by
the fund is approximately $1,200,000.

A working agreement was effected in August 1932 to the effect that the
Trust Co. pay, and continue to pay all delinquent interest and taxes, and repur-
chase from time to time mortgages in default, it being expressly stipulated by
the childrens' fund that this forbearance waives none of their rights under the
original agreement.

In the year 1934 something like $800,000 of mortgages mature. Under the
arrangement last mentioned, however, and for so long as it continues, the
Trust Co. is relieved of finding the amounts in cash required under the
original guarantee. However, we are obliged to take up defaulted mortgages
and pay delinquent interest and taxes, so that there is the question of some
shrinkage in the fund.

That is the loss, possibly, on that guarantee.
Senator COUZENS. That is an estimated loss.
Mr. LONGLEY. It goes on, Senator. [Continuing reading:]
It is reported to your committee that the particular mortgages which were

put into that account were the very best at the time. Therefore, the shrinkage
should, perhaps, be less than in the general average of mortgages. Your com-
mittee recommends a reserve of 5 percent of the present face value, or $60,000,
to be set up in the reserve.

That is how they came to figure it up.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Longley, do you recall a conference that you had

with the Commissioner of the State Banking Department of Michi-
gan shortly prior to March 15, 1933?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What took place at that conference?
Mr. LONGLEY. We are looking for instructions from the banking

department, really. There were several of us—counsel for the Trust
Co. and the treasurer and one or two of the more influential
directors, called upon Mr. Eeichert and discussed the situation with
him. We tried to explain our problems, which he said he was very
familiar with. He stated that as far as he was concerned, until
that banking holiday was ended there was not anything that he
could do. The Trust Co. felt that it had been very badly hurt
over the publicity in connection with the holiday and in connection
with our general position, but we met with Mr. Keichert, the bank-
ing commissioner. I think there is something in the minutes that
will give you that more in detail. That is my general recollection.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me an extract of the minutes of the
meeting of the executive committee of the board of directors of
the Union Guardian Trust Co., held on March 15, 1933, from which
it appears that at that meeting you made a report to the executive

175541—34-
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committee of your conference with the banking commissioner. I
will read the following excerpt from the minute book of that meet-
ing of the executive committee:

Mr. Longley stated that the report of the examining committee of our board
was presented to the commissioner of the State banking department. That
there were also present his deputy, Mr. Taylor, and Mr. Gorman, an assistant
attorney general.

Mr. Longley stated that he was accompanied by Mr. Haberkorn, Jr., Mr.
Maurice, Mr. Harris, and Mr. Bulkley. That the commissioner and his deputy
examined the report briefly and asked what the representatives of the company
wanted to discuss with him.

Mr. LONGLEY. I was thinking of another meeting.
Mr. PECORA. Let me finish.
Mr. LONGLEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading) :
Then Mr. Longley, Mr. Maurice, and Mr. Bulkley presented the problems

confronting the Trust Go. under the present conditions, and the lack of cash
for operations, with which situation the commissioner said he was familiar.
The representatives of the company told him that they would like to go into
the whole situation in detail, and had come out for that purpose. That Mr
Harris had prepared the figures showing the cash deficit resulting from opera-
tions in February, which figures showed a cash deficit of approximately
$56,789: The commissioner then made a statement that his position was
that he would do nothing to interfere with the operation of the banks or
trust companies during the Governor's holiday, nor would he consider, in any
event, the appointment of a receiver for any such institutions, giving as his
reason that he was advised by counsel that he had no power to do so. He
then stated that he would receive our report, and in the usual course w^ould
examine it and have his staff make an examination of the Trust Co., but not
during the holiday. He stated that he was familiar with the Trust Co.'s
operations as they had been carried on under the restrictons of the holiday,
and that the company should continue to function in this way for the present,
stating the he was assured the Governor would not permit the holiday to
end until remedial legislation wias enacted by the legislature, under which
the banking commissioner could take some definite action.

This closed the conference.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What was the other conference you had in mind?
Mr. LONGLEY. A conference later in connection with the conserva-

torship, after the law was passed.
Mr. PECORA. What was the substance of that conference?
Mr. LONGLEY. A general discussion, and finally a discussion as to

the appointment of a conservator for the Trust Co. under the
new legislation which had been finally passed by the Michigan
Legislature.

Mr. PECORA. At that time you and the other officers and directors of
the Trust Co. were interested in the enactment of remedial legis-
lation by the Michigan State Legislature, were you not ?

Mr. LONGLEY. YOU mean at the time of the first meeting, you
spoke of?

Mr. PECORA. About this general period, in the early part of 1933 ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, indeed. That is exactly what we were inter-

ested in, very much.
Mr. PECORA. What particular legislation were you desirous of

having enacted?
Mr. LONGLEY. I t finally culminated in that Payne-McNitt bill,

which permitted opening under restrictions and operating under re-
strictions. It permitted a conservator.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you trust company, for the purpose of furthering
its interest in legislation, employ anybody to represent it at the State
capitol ?

Mr. LONGLEY. No; not that I know of. Judge Lacy, who was one
of the directors of the bank—I do not think he was a director of the
group. I think he was a director of the Group Co.—spent a great
deal of time in Lansing, and I believe had a great deal to do with
writing that bill, and getting it through. That is the general under-
standing around Detroit, that he did.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatie
copy of a memorandum transmitted to you by Mr. John N. Stalker
under date of February 1, 1933, which reads as follows [reading]:

Our executive committee, as you know, is of the opinion that some arrange-
ment should be made to keep this company posted on pending legislative matters,
and it seems to us that other units of the group would desire to be similarly
informed. There is also at least one piece of legislation relating to the taxability
of life insurance, which we would like to see put through at the present session.

The attached memorandum indicates comments from Mr. Henry Bulkley, Mr,
Hal H. Smith, and Mr. George H. Klein.

My own idea and recommendation would be as follows:
1. That the arrangement should be a group arrangement.
2. That Mr..Klein's recommendation as to the manner of handling the problem

should be adopted in principal.
I believe that a man of the type Mr. Klein suggests would be far more

effective than a young lawyer, who might be sent to Lansing to live during
the continuance of the session. The latter arrangement, it seems to me, would
cost a good deal—a lawyer of the experience and force necessary to accomplish
what we have in mind being necessarily quite expensive. A less-expensive man
would perhaps not be able to accomplish a great deal. It may be questioned
as to whether it would be desirable to have our employee a lawyer at all.
The man selected would be retained primarily as a fact finder, which would
leave us entirely free to deal with any specific problems in the manner sug-
gested by Mr. Smith or in any other way that seemed wise. At the same time
a man of the type proposed would, by special arrangement with us, be able ta
exert no small degree of influence in the molding of prospective legislation and
in obtaining the passage of the same, or perhaps the contrary. It seems to me
that the group, if it should approve the general idea, might advantageously
inquire through Mr. Gorman or other channels as to Dr. Webber or any othes
available' material.

As you know, it is the view of the committee that a conclusion ought to be
reached at the very earliest possible date.

Do you recall that memorandum?
Mr. LONGLEY. I remember the letter; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who is the Mr. Gorman referred to here?
Mr. LONGLEY. I suppose it was Mr. Gorman in Lansing.
Mr. PECORA. An assistant attorney general?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. LONGLEY. I don't know. It might have been Mr. Gorman.

Whether it was he or his brother I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. Gorman that you refer to ?
Mr. LONGLEY. There is a Mr. Gorman in Lansing in connection!

with the Lansing bank.
Mr. PECORA. Who is his brother?
Mr. LONGLEY. That is a unit of the Guardian Group. His brother

was—he is since dead—in the attorney general's office.
Mr. PECORA. Was he the assistant attorney general referred to im

your report to the executive committee of March 15 last of your
conference with the State banking commissioner?
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Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; that is right; he was.
Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatie

copy of another memorandum addressed to you by Mr. John N.
Stalker under date of February 6, 1933, reading as follows

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). Pardon me. What was the date of
the other one ?

Mr. PECORA. February 1, 1933. This one of February 6, 1933, reads
as follows [reading] :

Referring further to my memorandum of February 1 with respect to the
proposed arrangements to be made by the Group at Lansing, Dr. Louis
Webber referred to therein was in town today discussing with Mr. Klein
certain matters relating to the real estate mortgage bond commission, of which
both he and Mr. Klein are members. I met Dr. Webber in Mr. Klein's office,
and without any implied commitment of any sort, discussed with him the
possibility of getting him to represent the Group. As previously stated, Dr.
Webber is secretary of the Real Estate Association, is a small-town man anc\
is so regarded, and is a resident in Lansing, and though other activities already"
has or is getting the various contacts necessary to do a good job.

Dr. Webber's idea of compensation would be a retainer of $500 and payment
of $160 a month during the period that the legislature is in session, plus
out-of-pocket disbursements for telephone calls, traveling expenses, etc. Any
entertainment which he might see fit to do (and he said that there would be
some) would be taken care of out of the retainer or monthly payment.

Should we desire Dr. Webber's active assistance either in getting proper
legislation passed or in preventing improper legislation from being passed, he
suggested $500 per bill—that matter could, of course, be left entirely open
and would be subject to negotiation should his assistance be desired.

I would suggest that it might be desirable and helpful to get in touch
with Mr. Klein both as to the wisdom or necessity of some such arrangement
as that proposed and as to Dr. Webber's qualifications. While I have known
Dr. Webber slightly and have seen something of his work through the Michigan
Association, Mr. Klein knows him a good deal better than I do.

(Signed) JOHN N. STALKER,
Vice Chairman.

Do you recall that memorandum, Mr. Longley?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Was any arrangement made with Dr. Webber to

represent either the trust company or the Guardian Detroit Union
Group ?

Mr. LONGLEY. NO, sir; as far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. In securing legislation that was desired or preventing

the enactment of legislation that was regarded as improper?
Mr. LONGLEY. Not as far as I know, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any contact with Dr. Webber for the

purpose of arriving at a judgment as to whether or not he should
be retained by either the trust company or the Group as per Mr.
Stalker's suggestion ?

Mr. LONGLEY. I was not even interested. As far as I know, it
died right there.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean upon receipt of Mr. Stalker's memoran-
dums to you which I have just read the matter went no further?

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; as far as I am concerned.
Mr. PECORA. Well, so far as anyone else in the Group was con-

cerned, what, if anything, was done about it ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I don't think anything, or I would have known

about it. But I never heard anything more about it after that
&eao:nd communication.
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Mr. PECORA. Did the group engage anybody to look after its
interests insofar as they might be affected by pending legislation?-'

Mr. LONGLEY. Not that I know of. I think that our own officers
kept in close contact with the Lansing situation, that went very
slowly, and it dragged and dragged, and we were very anxious to
have some remedial legislation that would permit us to operate
under a conservatorship in some limited way. I think that that was:

what Mr. Stalker had in mind when he wrote those communications-
He was anxious to see if things could not be pushed along and.
some action secured.

However, I think that most of it was worked out through Judge
Lacy, whom I have already mentioned, and Mr. Maurice spent a.
good deal of time in Lansing in connection with general thingsy
and some of the other officers.

Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. A. Quay Beyer?
Mr. LONGLEY. Who is he now?
Mr. PECORA. Who was he?
Mr. LONGLEY. He is living at Detroit. At one time he was a

junior officer of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce,- I
believe.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew him, didn't you ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes; very well.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say he was a junior officer of the Guardian

National Bank of Commerce ?
Mr. LONGLEY. I think so. I don't know just exactly what his

official position was; but he had to do with mortgages, I know that.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Frank Maurice was an officer of the Union

Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of an intra-group and interoffice memorandum on the letter-
head of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., addressed to Mr.
Frank Maurice from Quay Beyer. Will you look at it and tell me
if you recognize it as a true and correct copy of such a com-
munication sent by Mr. Beyer to Mr. Maurice ?

Mr. LONGLEY (after perusing document). Yes. I don't know that
I ever saw that before, but I think that is Mr. Beyer's writing, and
if you found it in the files it is probably his.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostat of hand-written memorandum from A. Quay Beyer

to Frank Maurice, filed Apr. 18, 1933, was thereupon designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 93, Jan. 17, 1934 ", and same appears im-
mediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document received in evidence as committee'^
exhibit no. 93 of this date reads as follows [reading] :
To Mr. Frank Maurice
From Quay Beyer

Supplementing my memo, of March 18 I would like to set forth briefly a few
of the other things I have in mind which might work in with the plan outlined..

When the deadlock on the mortgages is broken then there will be the prop-
erty to be disposed of. If I may go back for a moment to the beginning of the*
decline and imagine that someone designated by the trust company were tvelfc

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 8 7 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

acquainted with, say, 10 of the larger corporation's employment managers
and that this man had been introduced under very favorable circumstances by
the president of the corporation who sits on our board. If the man designated
had had a list of our mortgages and land contract purchasers and could have
interceded for them, would it not have made a material difference in the amount
of collections and income

It seems to me the people against whom we have mortgages should be the
first ones to be permitted the opportunity of repurchasing perhaps on land
contract. If we can secure jobs for them we can start to thaw out a lot of the
so-called frozen assets. We cannot get them all, of course, but I am wondering
if it is not worth a trial. We are not getting any now and I certainly would
not be afraid to tackle the job, which could be worked in with new business
calls, and in that way would not be any additional expense—or to get started
some overtime work could be done.

For example, let's assume Chrysler Co. employ 30,000 men at the peak and
5,000 at low ebb because they are compelled to keep a number for maintenance,
etc. Let's say we secured an infinitely small percentage of these. Would it not
be an advantage gained?

I don't think it would be a very elaborate program from an expense stand-
point. After the contact had been properly made with the employment mana-
gers, then periodic check-ups could be made even when conditions are improved.

Understand, if you please, it is not my idea to create an employment agency
or a welfare department (however, I do think it would automatically do worlds
of good for a lot of deserving people and perhaps save a lifetime of savings for
some), and for that reason the individual for whom we would intercede should
not even know of it.

Some of these details will of course work themselves out. I would like very
much to get your reaction on the above?

I really think our shop is in a better position to do this than any othe"
organization in town, because we have so many industrialists on our board
and I am sure they would be willing to cooperate.

We have in many instances contacted the purchasing agents to secure orders
for firms that we hoped would give us accounts. Now why not the employ-
ment managers to keep men who theoretically will give us an account by
paying on their accounts?

A. QUAY BErrER.

Was there anything done about that?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes;* I think Mr. Beyer went ahead and tried to

get some of these poor chaps who could not pay on their mortgages
jobs. I don't know how far he got with it, but I know he worked
hard on it trying to get them employment. I thought it was a pretty
good scheme. Jobs were pretty scarce at that time, however, and
nothing very important happened.

Mr. PECORA. Eeferring again to the examination of the trust com-
pany made by the State examiner as of September 14,1931, it appears
in his report that Mr. Hudson, the examiner, prepared that there
is a liquidating statement of condition which is entitled " Examiner's
Estimate of Bank's Condition ", and in this estimate or purported
estimate he set up surplus, undivided profits, and reserve accounts,
from which he deducted estimated losses which he believed the bank
might have to sustain, and reached a net deficiency of

Mr. LONGLEY (interposing). What was the date of that examina-
tion?

Mr. PECORA. The examination of September 14, 1931. He reached
a net deficiency of $478,241.54. That was taking into account capital
stock of the bank $5,000,000, undivided profits $591,345, and other
items carrying the total up to $5,963,919.85, from which he deducted
estimated losses aggregating $6,442,169.39, leaving a net deficiency
of $478,249.54. Are you familiar with that report?

Mr. LONGLEY. I am not; no.
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Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LONGLEY. I am not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the report of September 14, 1931 ?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO, I have not. In fact, my memorandum of it

shows that no report was ever received from the banking depart-
ment. I wondered whether you were talking about the 1932 report.

Mr. PECORA. NO; the report as of September 14, 1931, by Mr.
Hudson, the same State examiner.

Mr. LONGLEY. This is what my memorandum says, that the trust
company gave me:

Probably check of directors' examination. No report being received from
the banking department.

I never saw it.
Mr. PECORA. In Mr. Hudson's report of his examination of the

trust company as of August 8, 1932, he reported a net deficiency
arrived at in the same way of $2,915,889.34, as I read to you before.

Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Which compared with the net deficiency as of Sep-

tember of the preceding year of $478,000 odd.
Mr. LONGLEY. Of course, after the report of September i4, 1931,

I do not believe I have ever seen the report of the banking depart-
ment, but on our own investigations we made charge-offs at the
end of the year of $2,162,746.64 and added certain reserves in the
amount of $50,60.0. That was not in furtherance of the State bank-
ing department examination, but in furtherance of our own investi-
gations.

Mr. PECORA. I think that is all, Mr. Longley.
Senator COTTZENS. I would like to ask a question before Mr. Long-

ley leaves the stand.
When the banks closed Saturday noon on February 11, that was

the usual closing time, was it not ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. When they closed they had been operating

normally up to then, had they not ?
Mr. LONGLEY. Exactly.
Senator COUZENS. What happened between February 11 at 12

o'clock noon and midnight of the 13th when the Governor issued
his closing order, to make you believe it was necessary to close?

Mr. LONGLEY. It did not all happen between those dates.
Senator COUZENS. Then you were not operating normally at noon

on the 11th, were you?
Mr. LONGLEY. Yes; we were operating normally, but during the

previous week, while we wTere in Washington, we would get continu-
ally calls, repeated calls from people in New York and Chicago,
which gave us a great deal of concern.

Senator COUZENS. What were they?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, inquiries that indicated that there was this

very large application; the news was out that the trust company
was making this very large application.

Senator COUZENS. That was not quite the fact, because it was the
group that was making the application.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is true. But we had been showing large bills
payable, and I think that the depositors generally recognized the
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fact of the lack of liquidity of the trust company at that time, and
we felt that we did not dare to go further with it.

Senator COTJZENS. SO up until noon on February 11 you were not
particularly afraid of large withdrawals?

Mr. LONGLEY. I do not think there were an}̂  that amounted to
anything.

Senator COUZENS. I say, you were not afraid of them at that time,
because you were operating and paying the depositors?

Mr. LONGLEY. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. Then between noon of the 11th and the night

of the 13th of February you got more rumors and reports that if
you opened up there might be withdrawals ?

Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes. It was well known around Detroit what
the situation was, because we took so many people into our confi-
dence. We necessarily had to, to try to get those funds; and our
directors of course could not keep it entirely to themselves, and it
was talked around. There just wasn't a chance after our meeting
over that week end.

Senator COUZENS. SO that most of the fear, then, and the rumors
developed from noon of the 11th until midnight of the 13th; is
that correct?

Mr. LONGLEY. A large part of it; yes. I cannot say quite most
of it, because

Senator COUZENS. I said " most of it," because, as a matter of fact,
there were no large withdrawals demanded before that.

Mr. LONGLEY. That is true.
Senator COUZENS. There is just one question that is not particu-

larly important for the record, but Mr. Leyburn testified to some
statements that I was alleged to have made to you and Mr. Walsh,
I think it was, when you came to the Senate to see me on February
6 or 7

Mr. LONGLEY. It was Thursday, February 9.
Senator COUZENS. Can you tell the committee just what I said at

that time, if you recall it?
Mr. LONGLEY. Well, I recall some of the things you said; yes.
Senator COUZENS. Will you tell the committee all of it, if you can

tell all of it?
Mr. LONGLEY. I do not know that I can remember them alL

Colonel Walsh and I called upon you outside the Senate chamber,,
and we tried to describe the situation and ŵe tried to explain what
our application was to the R.F.C., and the seriousness of the situa-
tion in Detroit. You stated to us that you had heard that we had
asked the E.F.C. people not to let you know about the application.
I remember I tried to explain to you that that was the first I had
heard of it, if it were true, and I tried to tell you that we were very
carefully not asking you or Mr. Chapin or any oi our Congressmen
or other official people here in Washington to participate in this
thing, due to the fact that I had in my bag at the time this article
by Mr. Flynn in Harper's Magazine, criticizing Mr. Chapin for hav-
ing secured a loan for the Union Guardian Trust Co., and I guess
Mr. Chapin had probably never heard of it. We felt that with Mr.
Leyburn's participation in that application—he really gave as much
to the conception of that plan as anyone else—we had strong sup-
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port. We also felt that the seriousness of the situation and the
necessity for the loan going through made it just something that
could not be turned down. I tried to explain that to you, as I
remember, and you were not very interested. We asked if you
would speak to Senator Vandenburg, and we proceeded to tell him
the whole story.

Senator COUZENS. I want to say that, so far as I was concerned,
I thought you were entirely right in not coming to any political
representatives in Washington, and I thought that I ought not to
have been approached, and so I did not find any fault with yon for
that reason; but what I wanted particular!}7 was to have you .say
as to whether or not I ever said to you that I would condemn the
loan from the housetops.

Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, no; you did not say that to me.
Senator COUZENS. That is what Mr. Leyburn testified to the other

day.
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh; I did not understand that.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I wanted to straighten up, be-

cause I thought he was mistaken; he was depending upon rumor.
Mr. LONGLEY. I understood that you said that later.
Senator COUZENS. I said that in the White House, but not to you.
Mr. LONGLEY. Not to me, no; you did not indicate what you would

do. You said you were in a quandary as to whether you should go
one way in support of these institutions or let things slide the other
~way and let them go. I have forgotten what your language was.

Senator COUZENS. I guess it was printable, was it not?
Mr. LONGLEY. Oh, yes; quite printable.
(Witness excused.)

TESTIMONY OF CHAKLES S. MOTT, FLINT, MICH.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU do solemnly swear that the testimony you
will give at this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and
.nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. MOTT. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Please state your full name.
Mr. MOTT. Charles S. Mott.
Mr. PECORA. Your address, Mr. Mott?
Mr. MOTT. Flint, Mich.
Mr. PECORA. And your business or occupation ?
Mr. MOTT. What I have been doing practically for the past year?
Mr. PECORA. What you regard as your business or occupation.
Mr. MOTT. I don't know.
The CHAIRMAN. What has; it been ?
Mr. MOTT. Most of my time during the past year has been defend-

ing myself in lawsuits.
Senator COUZENS. SO that your occupation is that of a defendant ?

(No response.)
Mr. PECORA. What is your most active business affiliation ? I will

put it that way.
Mr. MOTT. Well, I am a director of General Motors and a member

of the executive committee, but I am not active in that corporation.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were an officer or director of the Guardian

Detroit Union Group, were you not?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 8 7 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. MOTT. I was a director, not an officer.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director from its inception ?
Mr. MOTT. From the beginning of the Guardian Group.
Mr. PECORA. That was in 1929?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director were you a member of any of the

standing or special committees of the board of directors of the
group ?

Mr. MOTT. I was.
Mr. PECORA. Which committee or committees thereof?
Mr. MOTT. If I recollect correctly, I think it was the executive

committee and the so-called " adrisor}^ committee."
Mr. PECORA. Did you attend meetings of the board of the group

with any degree of regularity?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And also of the executive committee of the board?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the advisory committee of the board?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir. There were very few meetings of the latter,

though.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott, I want to examine you particularly with

respect to a certain transaction concerning which you gave some
testimony before the so-called " one-man grand jury " investigation
held in the past year in Detroit; and the transaction I have in mind
is one in which there was involved a transfer by you to Mr. Cov-
ington of 30,000 shares of the stock of the group. Do you recall
the transaction?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did transfer that 30,000 shares to Mr. Cov-

ington ?
Mr. MOTT. I sold him 30,000 shares; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On what date ?
Mr. MOTT. I think it was about December.
Mr. PECORA. Of what year?
Mr. MOTT. 1932.
Mr. PECORA. 1932?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give the committee briefly the terms of the

sale of that stock by you to Mr. Covington ?
Mr. MOTT. I made a very complete statement concerning the trans-

action at the so-called " grand jury " hearing in Detroit. I wrote it
out very fully and completely. May I read it ?

Mr. PECORA. Can you not give the committee the essential facts
with regard to that sale of the stock to Mr. Covington, without doing
so from a prepared statement, Mr. Mott?

Mr. MOTT. Well, it really covers so much that I would have to be-
gin at the beginning to really cover the ground.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do recall that the sale took place on December 14,
1932?

Mr. MOTT. I think that was the date.
Mr. PECORA. And that it involved 30,000 shares of Group stock?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that the purchaser was Mr. Covington ?
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Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. At that time Mr. Covington was executive vice presi-

dent of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, was he not?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Guardian National Bank of Commerce was

the largest banking unit of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, was
it not?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was Mr. Covington also at that time a director

of the group as well as executive vice president of the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce?

Mr. MOTT. I believe he was.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott, how did that sale originate ?
Mr. MOTT. AS I say, I will have to go back to the beginning in

order to cover the point. I became acquainted with Mr. Covington
especially when he came with the National Bank of Commerce at
the Boulevard office up in the north end of Detroit. He was put in
charge of that office there.

Senator COUZENS. What year?
Mr. PECORA. 1929.
Senator COUZENS, Was it 1929 ?
Mr. MOTT. Probably at the time that Talbott left. I t was several

years ago, when he conducted the affairs of that office so well that he
received the commendation of all those who were in contact with
his work; and I was fairly closely in contact with it, because I was
a member of a committee which went over the loans that were made
from that office before they went to the board down town, and I
was so impressed with his work that I was anxious to see him placed
in a responsible position at the main office of the National Bank
of Commerce located in the Union Trust Building, and ultimately
he was placed there as operating vice president or executive vice
president at the main office.

Subsequently the National Bank of Commerce and the Detroit
Guardian Bank were combined. That was in the early part of 1932;
and Mr. Covington, by virtue of the record that he had made up to
date, was made executive vice president of the National Guardian
Bank of Commerce and he made a splendid record there. I had
great confidence in his ability and integrity. A great many other
things happened in the course of time. I had had sad experience
in banking in Flint in 1929 and had been desirous ever since of re-
ducing my investment and the time I had to give to the banking
business, because I wanted to get out of the presidency of the bank
at Flint and these various other connections in Detroit that were
taking a great deal of time, and I had explained that to Mr. Coving-
ton; and along in December he asked me if I wanted to sell him
some of my stock.

Mr. PECORA. Along in December 1932 Covington asked you if you
would sellhim some of your stock?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir; because he knew that I wanted to lessen my
interest in banking.

Mr. PECORA. Could you not have lessened your activities in bank-
ing without reducing your stock holdings in the Group?

Mr. MOTT. Well, naturally I could have resigned from any posi-
tion or activity at any time.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of Group stock did you own at
the time Mr. Covington came to you and asked you, as you said,
.sometime in December of 1932, if you would sell him part of your
holdings in the Group stock?

Mr. MOTT. Approximately 42,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. When Mr. Covington came to you and asked you

that question, what was your reaction to it?
Mr. MOTT. I felt that Mr. Covington was well qualified to carry

on the interests of the bank and that I would be very glad to
abdicate in his favor, as it were, and sell him a large block of stock.

Mr. PECORA. Were the terms of sale discussed between you ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the substance of the discussion?
Mr. MOTT. I sold it to him at the market.
Mr. PECORA. Which was then what?
Mr. MOTT. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. $8 a share?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was the stock paid for by him?
Mr. MOTT. With a note.
Mr. PECORA. For the full amount?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECCRA. And that was on the initiative of Mr. Covington?
Mr. MOTT. That was what?
Mr. PECORA. On Mr. Covington's initiative that that transaction

Tvas had ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Not on yours ?
Mr. MOTT. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Covington was desirous of buying a large block

of that Group stock and you accommodated him by selling him
.30,000 shares of your stock and received from him his note for the
full purchase price?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was a note, then, for $240,000?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the note bear interest ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For what period of time was the note made?
Mr. MOTT. I have the note here. I have forgotten right now.

I After referring to note:] It was a demand note.
Mr. PECORA. Has any interest been paid on account of that note?
Mr. MOTT. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Has any demand been made for payment by you in

whole or in part?
Mr. MOTT. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until tomorrow

morning at 10 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 4:05 p.m., a recess was taken until tomorrow,

Thursday, Jan. 18, 1934, at 10 a.m.)
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4881

Union Guardian Trust Company, Detroit, Mich., General Journal and Statement
of Condition, December 31, 1932

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 84, JANIJAKY 17, 1931

Resources

Cash
Cash Items
Due from Units of Group... __ -
Due from Other Banks

Total Cash and Due from Banks .

Dfimanri Loans—Secured
Demand Loans—Unsecured _ ____ __ _ _ _
Time Loans—Secured
Time Loans—Unsecured - -
Past Due Bills
Rent Notes Receivable _ _ _ _
Advances to Trusts—Class A
Advances to Trusts—Class B _ _
Mortgage Loans in Office
Mortgage Loans Made for Trust Acc'ts
Mortgage Loans with State Treasurer
Mortgage Loans—Miscellaneous.
Mortgage Loans in Office Pledged " R "
Mortgage Loans in Office Pledged " R " #2
Mortgage Loans—Metro. Certificates
Mortgage Loans—Assgts. Misc _
Second Mortgage Loans in Office
Land Contracts ___ _ _

Total Loans __ _ _

U.S. Securities
Municipal and Other nontaxable Sec
Other securities
Capital Stock Subsidiaries
Securities Pledged

Total Securities

Other Real Estate
Leasehold Improvements (Less Dep. $—)
Furn. & Fixtures (Less Dep. $—)
Mechanical Eqpt. (Less Dep. $—) ______
Mechanical Eqpt. Bldg. (Less Dep. $—)
Customer Liab. under Letters of Credit _
Rent Receivable
Accounts Receivable- _
Other Resources.
Accrued Income Receivable

Debits & Credits Fwd

Total Resources - __ _-

Unpledged Eligible Paper.
Unpledged U.S. Securities ___ _
Unpledged Other Securities

Total
Total Non-Accrual Loans __
Total Non-Accrual Securities _ _ _
Pledged Assets (For Bills Payable) :

Coll. Loans _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ___
Mtge Loans
Land Contracts - _ - _ __ _

Loans Sold, 12-30-32
Interim Certificates, 12-30-32

Debits

$12,477.81

294, 277.15

547, 602. 41

7, 354.39
3,696. 21

50.00
5,303,335.31

1,446,474 78

2,283.46
5,534.86

200.00

3,610. 26
1, 621. 67

7,628, 518. 31

103,000. 00
415,000. 00
518,000.00

22, 763,000. 00
1,358,000. 00

6,388,000.00
13,346,000. 00
1,791,000.00
1,223,000.00

96, 000. 00

Credits

$18,392.19

391,935. 51

284,815.90
7, 929. 21

959, 236. 63

1,344, 939.17

4,197,926.89
1,105, 582.42

30.00
7.00

161. 08

98, 793.12
1,347, 681. 66

16,893.19
3,373. 62
2,082.87
9,429. 34

4, 277. 50
14,192. 87

9,801, 680.17

Balances

$10,906.81
1,571,00'

3,722,409. 03
2, 539,190.23

6, 274,077.07

242,549.85-
20,200.00

6,025,640.94
97,569.17

1,337, 767.41
18,704,19

2,358,681.45
393,935.47

3,903,849.37
884,188. 57
217, 946. 33

8, 043,205.10'
5,303,328. 31

138,037.18
589,784. 39
655, 565.40

2, 111, 409.55

32,342, 362. 66

103,973. 50

415, 467. 78
1.00

3,908, 093.12

4, 427, 535.40

5,115,318. 61
57, 044. 07

199,875. 24
53,252.89
3, 776. 88

22, 225. OG'
74,424.66
64, 092. 20

2,281,954.66

50,915,939.34
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4882 STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

Union Guardian Trust Company, Detroit, Mich., General Journal and statement
of Condition, December 31, 1932—Continued

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO.

Liabilities

Debits and credits forwarded _____
Capital . . _
Surplus... _ _ _ _ _ _ _
Undivided Profits
Current Period Profits.

Total Capital Funds_
Reserves:

Loans __ _ _ _
Securities
Contingencies _ __ _____
Interest...

Total Reserves.. ___ _

Collns. on Assigned Loans _
Trust Funds:

Trust Funds Specially Deposited.- _
Class "A"

Total Class "A" Funds
Class "B" :

State Funds.
Other Public Funds
Due to Banks
Due to Units of Group
Due to Others

Total Class " B " Funds

Total Trust Funds
Certificates of Deposit—Demand:

State Funds
Other Public Funds _
Due to Banks
Due to Units of Group __ _ _ __ _
Due to Others

Total Demand Deposits

Savings Deposits—Individual
Certificates of Deposit—Time

State Funds _ _ _ _
Other Public Funds
Due to Banks
Due to Units of Group
Due to Others

Total Time Deposits
Bills Payable—R.F.C.:

#1
#2 _ _

Bills Payable & Rediscounts—Units ofG
Bills Payable—Other
Mortgages Payable
Bonds Sold under Rep. Agt.__

Total Borrowed Money
Uncollected Rent
Liability under Letters of Credit
Accounts Payable
Other Liabilities:

Accrued Expense Payable _
Accrued Ledger Control (T.B. F.) _ _
Net Suspense Balance

Total Debits and Credits

Total Liabilities

Accts. Pay. Real Est. Comm
Key Deposits—Employees
Key Deposits—Tenants __ _
Craft, cpns. redeemable
Electricity tax
Tr. Co. Emp. Locker Key Dep. a/c

84, JANUARY 17

Debits

$7,628, 518.31

500,000. 00
869,888.19

9, 068.22
498,968. 71

13, 781,649. 39

18,834. 59

736.60

1, 568.52

60, 771.17

392. 51

132,245.24

23, 502,641.45

55.00

211.80
125.71

19S4

Credits-

$9,801,680.17

500,000.00

9,793.62
435,309.58,

11, 726,732.26

9, 523.28

123.00

3,610.26

355.05

/ 869,888.19
\ 145,626.04

23,502,641.45

8.50

.55
346.00

Balances

$5,000,000.00)
2,000,000.00

382,059. 21

7,382, 059. 21

27,942.32
536, 352.89
313,731.22

1,099,317.02

1,977,343.45

59.10

1,015,127.42
3,719,753.64

4, 734,940.16

3,840,871.35
86,426 00

203,048.00
4,901, 372. 57

9,031, 717.92

13, 766,658.08

850,000.00
16,000.00

734,297. 51
1,376,008.15

13,064,784.79

28,807,748.53

95,361.16

135,000. 00

1, 400,491.60

1,630,852. 76

4,421,131.18
5, 057,770. 28

352,145. 00

9,831,046. 64

74,424. 66
22, 225. 00
5,140. 04

185,099. 23

50,915,939. 34

2. 908.87
53.00

1,095.14
615. 45
121.58
346.00

5,140. 40
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STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICBS 4883

Union Guardian Trust Company, Detroit, Mich., General Journal and Statement
of Condition, December SI, 1932—Continued

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 84, JANTTAKY 17, 1934

DUE FROM BANKS

Bank Debit Credit Balance

Trust accounts

Central Hanover Bk. & Tr. Co., New York
Chemical Bk. & Tr. Co., New York
Manufacturers' Trust Co., New York
Cont'l Illinois National Bk. & Tr. Co., Chicago..
Straus Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co., Chicago, 111.
First Nat'l Bank, Detroit
1st Wayne Nat'l Bk., Det. Rec. Bldg. A/C.
Guard Nat'l Bk. of Com. (uptown off.), Detroit.
Can'd'n Bk. of Commerce, Windsor, Ont
Dansard State Bank. Monroe, Mich.
1st Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co., Flint, Mich.
1st Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co., Pontiac, Mich
1st St. Savings Bank, Birmingham, Mich.
Grosse Pointe Svg's Bk., Grosse Pointe, Mich—
Mt. Clemens Svg's Bank, Mt. Clemens, Mich.
Special C/D's & Accounts '
Sundry Cert, of Deposit

$24, 674.32

75.80

102, 748.27

2, 781. 82
44.55

28.16

$6,848.98

l66.~8O~

51,138. 32

136,196. 27
23.73

9, 793.62

131. 25

9,068. 22

$10,212. 51
295,483. 52

8, 263.38
756,330.33

692,862.95

1,505, 681.93
18,365.89

6, 087.66

17,624.57

1,015,127.42
408,900.00

Total. 140,146.54 203,507.57

General Accounts

J. P. Morgan & Co., New York _.
Guaranty Trust Co., New York
Nat'l. City Bank, New York
City National Bank & Trust Co., Chicago
Union Trust Co., Pittsburgh, Pa
Mt. Clemens Svgs. Bk., Mt. Clemens, Michigan-
Highland Pk. St. Bk. Special account
Guard. Nat'l. Bk. of Com., Detroit
Dansard State Bank, Monroe, Michigan
1st St. Svgs. Bank, Birmingham, Michigan.
Items in Transit.
Sundry Bks. & Bkrs __
Sundry Cert, of Deposit.

Total -

12.95 1,012.49

12.13

486.62
139,554.56

486.62
181,963.37

14,064.35 4,965.46

4,734,940.16

3,557.42
870.40

5,763.00
5,576.31
7,498.22
5,962.11
2,500.00

1,339,215.66
1,909.49
11,838.62

116,967.87

154,130.61 188,427.94 1,526,659.10

RESERVE POSITION

Account Amount
Required

Certificates of Deposit—Demand
Certificates of Deposit—Time
Trust Funds—Class B
Special Deposits
Monthly Payment Mtge. Deposits..

4,010,272.61
76,774.58

903,171.79
11,443.34

Total Reserve Required-
Total Reserve Held

Deficit, Reserve..

5,001,662.32
1,539,136.91

3,462,525.41
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4884 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 85

General journal and statement of condition of Union Guardian Trust Co.,
Detroit, Mich., Feb. 11, 1933

Resources

Cash _ -_
Cash Items
Due from Units of Group -
Due from Other Banks

Total Cash and Due from Banks

Demand Loans—Secured
Demand Loans—Unsecured . . - _~ - -
Time Loans—Secured.-
Time Loans—Unsecured _ _ -
Past Due Bills
Rent Notes Receivable
Advances to Trusts—Class A
Advances to Trusts—Class B _ _ -
Mortgage Loans in Office
Mortgage Loans Made for Trust Acc'ts
Mortgage Loans with State Treasurer
Mortgage Loans—Miscellaneous ___
Mortgage Loans in Office Pledged " R " .
Mortgage Loans in Office Pledged " R " #2
Mortgage Loans—Metro. Certificates
Mortgage Loans—Assgts. Misc .- -
Second Mortgage Loans in Office
Land Contracts

Total Loans - -

U S. Securities _ _ _
Municipal and Other nontaxable Sec.
Other Securities _
Capital Stock Subsidiaries..
Securities Pledged

Total Securities

Other Real Estate
Leasehold Improvements (Less Dep. $ ) - - - - - -
Furn. & Fixtures (Less Dep $ )
Mechanical Eqpt. (Less Dep. $ )
Mechanical Eqpt.-Bldg. (Less Dep. $ )
Customer Liab. under Letters of Credit
Rent Receivable.. _ _ . _ __ ._
Accounts Receivable
Other Resources
Debits & Credits Fwd

Total Resources..

Debits

$15,024.04

768,116. 68

58,086. 63

3,100.00

604. 29

844, 931. 61

Credits

$14,175. 04

555,804. 23

58,086.63

2, 507. 22

70.88

7,910. 86
.25

638, 555.11

Balances

$13, 793.02
1, 231.02

1, 790, 915.03
5,523,125.14

7,329,064. 21

245,497. 74
20,000. 00

5,319,064. 76
93,994.17

1,837,057. 51
17, 373.10

2,324,185. 97
330,954. 27

3,875, 308. 85

217, 946. 33

8,025, 063. 24
6,431,932. 49

138,037.18
589, 784. 39
662, 773. 31

2,159, 728.12

32, 288, 701. 43

102, 036.00

406, 982. 78
1.00

3, 908,093.12

4, 417,112. 90

5,160, 993. 58
56,806. 38

197,034. 05
51, 449. 99
3, 644. 48

12, 675. 00
97,329. 92
93,015. 60

2,363, 925. 50

52, 071, 753.04

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4885

General journal and statement of condition of Union Guardian Trust Co.,
Detroit, Mich., Feb. 11, 193$—Continued

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 85

Liabilities

Debits and credits forwarded
Capital
Surplus _ _ _ _ _ _
Undivided Profits
Current Period Profits _ _ _

Total Capital Funds

Reserves:
Bonds _
C ontingencies
Interest

Total Reserves __ __

Trust Funds:
Trust Funds Specially Deposited
Class "A"

Total Class "A" Funds

Class " B ^ -
Other Public Funds
Due to Banks _ _ _ _
Due to Units of Group
Due to Others

Total Class " B " Funds

Total Trust Funds

Certificates of Deposit—Demand:
State Funds - -- -- _-
Other Public Funds - _
Due to Banks __ _
Due to Units of Group
Due to Others

Total Demand Deposits _

Savings Deposits, Individual
Certificates of Deposit—Time:

Due to banks - - _- _
Due to others

Total Time Deposits

Bills Payable—R.F.C. #1
Bills Payable and Rediscounts—Units of G. #2. __ _ _
Mortgages Payable _ -
Bonds Sold under Rep. Agt _ __ _ _ _

Total Borrowed Money _

Uncollected rent
Liability under Letters of Credit-. _ _
Accounts Payable
Other Liabilities - - -
Accrual Ledger Control (T.B.F.)

Total Debits and Credits

Total Liabilities

Loans Sold 2-10-33
Interim Certificates 2-10 _____
Accts. Pay.:

Real Est Comm -
Key Deposits—Employees
Key Deposits—Tenants
Caft. Opns. redeemable
Electricity tax
Tr Co. Emp. Locker Key Dep. a/c

Debits

$844,931. 64

27,433.42
121,821. 63

70,997. 55

3, 350.00

331. 71

64,911. 57

271. 53

1,644. 35
1,135, 693. 40

89,000. 00

5.50
266. 03

Credits

$638,555.11

18,133. 33
400, 536. 51

72,182. 26

50.00

8.86

6, 227. 33
1,135,693. 40

8.86

Balances

$5,000,000.00
2,000,000.00

382,059. 21
181,188.34

7,200,870.87

536,352.89
276,066.85

1, 231,174. 54

2,043,594. 28

900,021. 24
4,593,040.68

5,493,061.92

3,657,668.42
75,636. 56
73,255. 72

4,865,268.39

8, 671,829.09

14,164,891.01

850,000.00
16,000.00

740,255.61
676,008.15

12,183,443.98

28,630,598.75

101,043.63

142,000.00
1,278,096.23

1,521,139.86

4,405,803.48
7, 566,019. 42

349,230.00

12,321,052.90

127,113. 01
12,675.00
4,727.32

209,981. 05

52,071, 753. 04

2, 545.33
52.00

1,096.39
491.06
198. 54
344. 00

4,727. 32

175541—34—PT 10 20
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4886 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

General journal and statement of condition of Union Guardian Trust Go.,
Detroit, Mich., Feb. 11, 19S3—Continued

COMMITTEE E X H I B I T NO. 85

DUE FROM BANKS

Bank

Trust accounts

Central Hanover Bk. & Tr. Co., New York
Chemical Bk. & Tr. Co., New York
Manufacturers' Trust Co., New York
Bkrs. Tr. Co., N.Y. National
Cont'l Illinois Bk. & Tr. Co., Chicago
Straus Nat'l Bk. & Tr. Co., Chicago, 111.
Farmers Dep. Nat. Bk., Pittsburgh, Pa
Union Trust Co., Pittsburgh, Pa
First Wayne Nat'l Bank, Detroit
1st Wayne Nat'l Bk., Det. Rec. Bldg. A/C.
Guard Nat'l Bk. of Com. (Uptown Off.), Detroit.
Contl. 111. Nat. Bk. & Tr. Co., Chi. a/c #2
Northern Trust Co., Chicago, Illinois
Guaranty Trust Co., New York, New York
Natl. City Bank of Cleveland, Ohio
Can'd'n Bk. of Commerce, Windsor, Ont
Dansard State Bank, Monroe, Mich.
1st Nat'l. Bk. & Tr. Co., Flint, Mich.
1st Nat'l Bk. & Tt. Co., Pontiac, Mich
1st St; Savings I^ank, Birmingham, Mich.
Grosse Pointe Svg's Bk., Grosse Pointe, Mich
Mt. Clemens Svg's Bank, Mt. Clemens, Mich.
Bankers Trust Co., New York, New York #2
Special C/D's & Accounts. ._
Sundry Cert, of Deposit

Totals-
General accounts

J. P. Morgan & Co., New York
Guaranty Trust Co., New York.
Nat'l City Bank, New York
Chem. Bk. & Tr. Co., N.Y
City National Bâ nk & Trust Co., Chicago-
Union Trust Co., Pittsburgh, Pa.
Highland Pk. St. Bk., Special Account
Guard. Nat'l Bk. of Com., Detroit
Items in Transit:

Sundry Bks. & Bkrs
Sundry Cert, of Deposit

Totals.

Debit

$2,879.61

416,953.78

46.00

154. 6i

18,133. 33

432,167. 37

8, 564. 51

504. 29
305, 734. 66

21,145. 85

335,949. 31

Credit

$170. 00
117, 562.90

17,493.10

27,433.42

162, 629. 42

7, 661.01
73.49

504. 29
376, 632. 66

8,303. 36

393,174. 81

Balance

$500,000.00
400,000.00

8,280. 31
309, 686. 49
202,032. 57

124,910. 45
293,404. 24
702, 213.48

400, 000.00
200,019.16
250,000.00

77,051.34
20, 576. 65

6,479. 86

13, 386.13

400,000.00
900,021. 24
685,000. 00

5, 493, 061. 92

3, 557. 42

5,677.15
57, 725. 73
5,785.19

2,500. 00
1, 644, 450. 97

86,281. 79
15,000.00

1, 820,978. 25

R E S E R V E P O S I T I O N

Account Percent Amount
Required

Certificates of Deposit—Demand
Certificates of Deposit—Time
Trust Funds—Class B
Special Deposits
Monthly Payment Mtge. Deposits..

Total Reserve Required.
Total Reserve Held

Deficit, Reserve..

$3,616,426.94
71,004.81

867,182.90

\ 12,125. 23

4,566,739.88
1,836,002. 29

2, 730, 737. 59
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